**Phenix City Elementary School**

****

**Student Handbook**

**2022-2023**

**TABLE OF CONTENTS**

| **TITLE** | **PAGE** |
| --- | --- |
| [Introduction](#kix.g7nbcdteadlk) | 4 |
| [Due Process](#kix.1wxni6848o8y) | 4 |
| [Roles of the Parents, Students, Schools, and School Personnel](#kix.6zlc414ttl3g) | 4 |
| [Jurisdiction of the School Board](#kix.z5sp6hmb0qc9) | 5 |
| [Attendance](#kix.2e3ffck8g006) | 5 |
| [Guidance Services](#kix.ftx3l23gv3rw) | 6 |
| [Free Speech and Expression](#kix.yksbuupj75ha) | 6 |
| [Grades](#kix.3ytmfdbdzr9s) | 7 |
| [Privacy and Property Rights](#kix.dzrg72aw0s4e) | 7 |
| [Student Records](#kix.zepxz5obx9a0) | 7 |
| [Student Organizations](#kix.baixsl6uuprh) | 8 |
| [Student Publications](#kix.2z303gapvd5b) | 8 |
| [Student Grievances](#kix.dk1u3xk9xggo) | 9 |
| [Formal Disciplinary Action and Procedures](#kix.g8klci2a3w0h) | 9 |
| [Fighting](#kix.x69v0gell) | 11 |
| [Out of School Violent Criminal Conduct](#kix.f53vomzhl9ij) | 11 |
| [Students Transfers from Alternative Programs](#kix.5r5vsfqyxws2) | 11 |
| [Participation in Graduation Ceremony](#kix.7ipufd4hs5bm) | 12 |
| [Conduct at Extracurricular Activities](#kix.2kxj80hzl02d) | 12 |
| [Classifications of Violations](#kix.52rrajdo9il) | 12 |
| [Minor Offenses - Class I](#kix.ugttxh1wckmz) | 13 |
| [Disciplinary Actions - Minor Offenses Class I](#kix.kwo2j8xdefyl) | 14 |
| [Intermediate Offenses - Class II](#kix.fh3y5981dtog) | 15 |
| [Disciplinary Actions - Intermediate Offenses - Class II](#kix.67jvu681dtsa) | 17 |
| [Major Offenses - Class III](#kix.l7del5sulutk) | 17 |
| [Disciplinary Actions - Major Offenses - Class III](#kix.kk9tnb9pejaw) | 19 |
| [Administrative Procedures - For Suspension of Students](#kix.jssqmjsidau8) | 20 |
| [Administrative Procedures - For Expulsion of Students](#kix.b14bkop619g1) | 21 |
| [Administrative Procedures for Suspension and Expulsion of Students with Disabilities](#kix.iiyfors0qodb) | 22 |
| [Additional Policies](#kix.s1y4gii5zw6f) | 23 |
| [Summary of Digital Resources Responsible Use Policy](#kix.kxbya2iv5cj9) | 25 |
| [Personal Electronic Device Policy](#kix.4juizpbjrdn6) | 26 |
| [Unsafe School Choice Option Policy](#kix.m7izbb53uk8h) | 27 |
| [Regulations Governing Public Schools](#kix.xkll9duvgbal) | 27 |
| [Student Anti-Harassment Policy](#kix.li14blf8au4v) | 29 |
| [Digital Resources Responsible Use Policy for all Students K-12](#kix.5qoimiq4zxzy) | 32 |
| [Electronic Device Responsible Use Policy Contract for Students in Grades 6-12](#kix.sq2eoeym2wmk) | 36 |
| [Electronic Device Responsible Use Policy Contract for Students in Grades PreK-5](#kix.i9w9pdhjh44i) | 37 |
| [Glossary](#kix.o400xwxejgg5) | 38 |

**INTRODUCTION**

The Phenix City Board of Education believes that for students to be able to receive effective quality instruction, schools must be safe, orderly, friendly, and business-like. This Student Code of Conduct was developed to help students, parents, and school personnel understand what behavior is expected in our schools and to explain the consequences for violating the rules.

**DUE PROCESS**

Due process will include the appropriate hearings and reviews, and, in all cases, the rights of individuals will be ensured and protected.

“Students in school, as well as out, are persons under the Constitution. They are possessed of fundamental rights which the State must respect, just as they themselves must respect their obligation to the State.”

(United States Supreme Court)

**ROLES OF THE PARENTS, STUDENTS, SCHOOLS, AND SCHOOL PERSONNEL**

For schools to provide the most effective educational program, parents, students, and school personnel must develop a cooperative relationship. This will require:

Parents/Guardians who:

* Promote the development of cooperative, courteous attitudes in their children;
* Keep in touch with the school concerning all phases of their children's progress;
  + - See that children are regular in attendance and that any absence or tardiness is promptly explained;
* Provide materials and resources needed to complete class work;
* Help their children to be healthy, clean, and neat;
* Talk with school officials about special conditions that affect their children or other children in the school;
* Discuss progress reports, report cards, and work assignments with their children;
* Are responsible for providing current, correct addresses, phone numbers, and emergency contacts to the school office;
* Attend scheduled parent-teacher conferences;
* See that students who do not ride the bus arrive at school at the appropriate time and leave immediately when dismissed;
* Work with school personnel to achieve appropriate behavior for their children.

Students who:

* Are present and punctual to all classes daily;
* Come to class with appropriate supplies;
* Respect the person and property of others;
* Are clean, neat, and appropriately dressed;
* Conduct themselves in a safe, responsible, and courteous manner;
* Refrain from the use of profanity and inflammatory remarks;
* Are responsible for their own work;
* Show a positive, cooperative attitude toward the school and school personnel;
* Are familiar with the local school handbook and follow its rules.

Schools that:

* Show respect for all students;
* Provide courses of study which meet the educational needs of students;
* Use effective discipline techniques based upon fair and impartial treatment;
* Cooperate with community agencies;
* Make parents feel welcome, needed, and appreciated;
* Are clean, neat, safe, and comfortable;
* Promote a spirit of warmth and cooperation among staff and with students;
* Seek to involve students in appropriate policy decisions;
* Provide steps in grievance procedures;
* Are sensitive to the special needs of students.

School personnel who:

* Are punctual and regular in attendance to school and assignments;
* Come prepared to perform their duties with appropriate materials;
* Refrain from the use of profanity and inflammatory statements;
* Respect the person and property of others;
* Are clean, neat, and appropriately dressed;
* Conduct themselves in a safe, responsible, and courteous manner;
* Follow rules and regulations of the school and the Phenix City Board of Education;
* Are approachable and available to students and parents;
* Seek changes through proper channels;
* Continually update professional knowledge and skills;
* Show a positive, cooperative attitude toward students and the school.

**JURISDICTION OF THE SCHOOL BOARD**

Students shall be under the jurisdiction of the school from the time they arrive at school each day until they leave the school campus in the afternoon. In cases where students ride a school owned bus, they shall be under the jurisdiction of the school from the time they board the bus until the students exit the bus in the afternoon.

Students shall be under the jurisdiction of the school while attending any school sponsored activity either at school or away from school. This shall apply to all students including athletic teams, pep clubs, band, and other student organizations.

Jurisdictional control over students may be extended to the immediate vicinity of the school and the bus stop if the conduct of the student(s) appears to have a harmful effect on the health, safety or welfare of others.

**ATTENDANCE**

Alabama law requires all children between the ages of six and seventeen to attend school.

The Phenix City Board of Education believes that regular attendance is necessary for successful completion of course requirements. Administrators and teachers will make reasonable efforts to encourage attendance by students and inform parents when there are attendance problems. The final responsibility, however, rests with each student and his/her parent.

Student Responsibilities:

* To attend all classes daily and on time;
* To provide appropriate documentation for all absences;
* To request, complete, and turn in on time all make-up work given for excused absences.

Student Rights:

* To be informed of and oriented to attendance policies and procedures;
* To appeal decisions pertaining to absences;
* To be given make-up work and a reasonable length of time for completing and turning it in.

**GUIDANCE SERVICES**

Schools have the responsibility to provide a guidance/counseling program appropriate to the age of the students and to make relevant information available to students.

Student Responsibilities:

* To use guidance services for their education and personal improvement;
* To cooperate with guidance personnel and schedule appointments in advance unless an emergency exists.

Student Rights:

* To be informed of services available at the school;
* To have access to individual and group guidance.

**FREE SPEECH AND EXPRESSION**

In a democratic society, one of the basic purposes of education is to prepare students to express themselves in a responsible manner. Self-expression is guaranteed under the 1st and 14th Amendments of the Constitution of the United States.

Student Responsibilities:

* To respect the rights and beliefs of others;
* To respect the opinions of others to disagree in a manner that does not interrupt the educational process;
* To act in a way that upholds the dignity of all people;
* To plan, seek approval for. and conduct activities that fit the educational objectives of the school.

Student Rights:

* To express written or verbal views in a manner that is not obscene, profane, slanderous, or libelous;
* To identify with American ideals expressed in the Constitution of the United States;
* To refrain from any activities that violate personal religious beliefs or practices.

**GRADES**

A grade in a subject should be the teacher's objective evaluation of the student's achievement in the class. Grades will not be used as a way of keeping order in the classroom, nor should a student's behavior be used in determining grades.

Student Responsibilities:

* To become informed of the way grades are determined in each class;
* To perform equal to ability and try to improve when notice is given of unsatisfactory work.

Student Rights:

* To be oriented to a teacher's method of grading at the beginning of the course;
* To receive regular progress reports.

**PRIVACY AND PROPERTY RIGHTS**

Federal and state laws provide students with a reasonable expectation of privacy along with freedom from unreasonable search and seizure of property. However, these guarantees are not unlimited and must be balanced by the school's responsibility to protect the health, safety, and welfare of all students.

Student Responsibilities:

* To attend school and activities without bringing anything prohibited by law or school board policy or that will interfere with the educational process;
* To respect the property and rights of others and to refrain from damage or destruction of it.

Student Rights:

* To have personal possessions kept, unless appropriate school personnel have reasonable cause to believe the law or school board policy is being violated;
* To attend school in a place where personal property is respected.

**STUDENT RECORDS**

Student records should contain relevant, accurate, and appropriate information needed for making educational decisions. These records are to be treated confidentially.

Responsibilities of Students and Parents/Guardians:

* To give the school any information that may be useful in making appropriate educational decisions;
* To authorize release of information to appropriate agencies when it is within federal, state and local agencies.

Student Rights:

* To review and challenge information contained in records relating directly to the student;
* To be assured of protection from illegal release of personal identifiable information to unauthorized sources.

**STUDENT ORGANIZATIONS**

Student governments can be effective in training students for involvement in the democratic process. School personnel have the responsibility to see that these organizations provide for positive student involvement.

Student Responsibilities:

* To become informed on policies and rules concerning the actions of students;
* To conduct campaigns in a way that respects the dignity of all;
* To elect student officers and representatives who are aware of the school needs and will work continuously toward meeting those needs;
* To regularly attend appropriate meetings and exhibit proper conduct.

Student Rights:

* To have access to board policies and school rules;
* To run for a school office without regard to race, sex, creed, or political beliefs;
* To form approved student organizations within the school under the supervision of a faculty advisor;
* To attend meetings when they are scheduled, provided they have the principal's**\*** approval.

**\*** Principal may mean an assistant principal or other professional designated by the principal as his/her representative. This applies anywhere the word principal is used in this Student Code of Conduct.

**STUDENT PUBLICATIONS**

One of the functions of schools is to provide ways through which students may express themselves and participate in exchanging ideas. Official student publications should include viewpoints representative of all the students. Final approval rests with the principal.

Student Responsibilities:

* To refrain from publishing obscene, libelous, and offensive materials;
* To seek full information on topics to be published;
* To observe rules of good journalism under the guidance of a faculty member.

Student Rights:

* To participate in the development of publications that are part of the curriculum and under the supervision of a faculty member.

**STUDENT GRIEVANCES**

The Phenix City Board of Education believes that students have a right to express their concerns to school personnel. Therefore, students shall be guaranteed the opportunity to present their grievances in an orderly manner with the assurance that their concerns will be reviewed. The process must be as follows:

1. Student(s) should request an appointment with the principal.

2. The appointment must be at a time that will not interfere with regularly scheduled classes or activities.

3. The principal will, with the help of appropriate school personnel, make an honest effort to resolve the problem.

4. If the principal is unable to settle the matter, the concern may be sent to the superintendent of schools.

**FORMAL DISCIPLINARY ACTION AND PROCEDURES**

After-School Detention:

Certified staff members have the authority to assign students to stay after school as a disciplinary action. A student may be required to stay up to one hour beyond the normal dismissal time provided parents have been notified a day in advance. When after-school detention is necessary, the parent shall be responsible for picking the student up at the designated time.

Disciplinary Probation:

Disciplinary probation is a set amount of time the principal gives for a student to correct his/her behavior. Specific requirements will be established for the student to follow during the period of probation. Staff members who are involved will monitor the student and help the principal determine if the conditions are met.

In-School Suspension**/**Behavioral Support (CARE) Classroom:

In-School Suspension/Behavioral Support Classroom occurs when a student is removed from the regular classroom activities but is not dismissed from the school. The principal has the authority to assign students to in-school suspension/behavioral support classroom for a reasonable and specified period of time. Principals and their staff have the responsibility of determining the particulars of the program in their respective schools.

Writing Assignments:

If writing assignments are used as a consequence for violation of school rules, they will be used as a tool for teaching and learning. For example, a principal may require a student to write a plan for correcting his/her behavior or to write an essay on classroom conduct. In no case should repetitive sentence writing be assigned as punishment for misbehavior.

Work Assignment:

The principal has the authority to assign supervised activities related to maintenance of school facilities as a disciplinary action. Such activities should be related to the offense and for a reasonable and specified length of time. In addition, they must be appropriate to the age, size, and physical condition of the student. Parents/guardians will be notified prior to the student's work time and are responsible for transporting the student.

School Bus Suspension:

The principal has the authority to deny a student the privilege of riding a school bus based on the student's violations of the rules. The suspension shall be for a reasonable and specific period of time. When such action is taken, the parent shall be responsible for the student's transportation. In extreme cases, bus privileges may be revoked.

Physical Restraint/Seclusion:

When it is necessary to maintain order, the principal or designee has the authority to use reasonable force to restrain or appropriate measures to seclude a student from hurting or attempting to hurt himself/herself or others (see AL. Code209-3-1-.2). Law enforcement officers may be called to enforce this action if necessary.

Corporal Punishment:

If corporal punishment is required, it shall be administered with extreme care, tact and caution, and then only by the principal or his/her designee in the presence of another professional school employee. At no time shall corporal punishment be administered in the presence of another student. The student will be given the reason for the punishment prior to its administration. In cases where a student protests innocence or ignorance, he/she shall be given an opportunity to explain that side of the situation.

Suspension:

Temporary removal of a student from a school and the school program. It does not include suspension for less than one complete day, Success Academy placement, or reassignment to another education program or class where the student will receive instruction under the supervision of the local education agency or referral to certificated employee to provide services.

Saturday School:

The principal has the authority to assign a student to Saturday School in accordance with the policies of the local school and the Board of Education. A notice of the assignment must be given to the student prior to the day on which attendance is required and a copy mailed to the parents.

Phenix City Success Academy:

The Phenix City Success Academy provides for continuing the education of students no longer permitted in the regular school program. The principal may place a student in the Phenix City Success Academy by following due process procedures, but the final authority rests with the superintendent.

Expulsion:

Expulsion is the removal by the Board of Education of a student's right to attend school in a school under the management of the Board of Education. Expulsion is for misconduct beyond the school board's resources for correction.

**FIGHTING**

Any student in grades 6-12 fighting at school, adjacent to school, on the bus, or at the bus stop, for whatever reason, will be removed from their campus and will be charged with a Class III - Major Offense. Disciplinary actions for Class III offenses are outlined on page 19 (Administrative Procedures/Remedy Class III Offenses) of the Student Code of Conduct. In these cases, law enforcement may be involved and charges may be filed.

In addition to the above punishment, if a student fights on the bus, they may be suspended from the bus for the remainder of the school year and/or parts of the following school year.

**OUT OF SCHOOL VIOLENT CRIMINAL CONDUCT**

It is the intent and duty of the Phenix City Board of Education to provide students, teachers, staff, and administrators with educational settings that are safe, orderly, and conducive to learning. Therefore, if a student is charged with a crime in the community that is a felony, of a violent nature, or involves deadly weapons, the school principal shall immediately notify the Superintendent, or designee, and apprise him/her of the charges. A hearing will be held to consider the nature and seriousness of the charges, affording the student and the parents proper due process. One of the following recommendations will be made at the hearing:

* The student will be suspended and may not be readmitted to school until criminal charges have been disposed of by appropriate authorities.
* The student will be placed in the Phenix City Success Academy until criminal charges have been disposed of by appropriate authorities.
* The student will be placed in a Homebound setting or at a neutral site until criminal charges have been disposed of by appropriate authorities.

During this period of time, the student will not be allowed to come on campus of any Phenix City school or attend any extra-curricular activity or event involving a Phenix City school.

The graduation ceremony is a privilege, not a right; therefore, if the graduation ceremony is an issue, the principal and Superintendent (or designee) will make the determination regarding the student’s participation in the ceremony.

**STUDENTS TRANSFERS FROM ALTERNATIVE PROGRAMS**

Any student transferring into the Phenix City School System must be in good disciplinary standing from his/her previous school(s) with no outstanding suspension, Success Academy placements, or expulsion offenses pending. The Phenix City Board of Education honors suspensions, Success Academy placements, and expulsions from other official Boards of Education. Students transferring in from a youth detention facility or any other Success Academy setting must be enrolled at the Phenix City Success Academy setting for a probationary period of time. Length of the probationary period will be determined at the discipline hearing. Additionally, if the hearing officer deems it appropriate, the student may receive services in an alternative setting, which may include but is not limited to, homebound instruction or in a secure location such as the Educational Services Center.

**PARTICIPATION IN GRADUATION CEREMONY**

Participation in the graduation ceremony is a privilege, not a right. This privilege is earned by completing all graduation requirements set forth by the Alabama State Board of Education and the Phenix City Board of Education. This privilege may be revoked based on serious misconduct, on or away from the school campus, especially if the event occurs at or near the time of graduation. This determination will be made by the principal, Superintendent, or his/her designee.

**CONDUCT AT EXTRACURRICULAR ACTIVITIES**

Extracurricular activities are an important part of any quality educational experience for students and are equally important to the overall health and image of the school and community. These activities include band, academic clubs, cheerleading, and athletics as well as many other organizations. Any misconduct which causes a student to be removed/ejected from participation in an event/game will be subject to the following:

1. A minimum one (1) game/event suspension.
2. Payment of any fines that might be levied due to the suspension/ejection. This pertains especially to athletic events and fines must be paid before continued participation by the student. If the parent/student chooses not to pay the fine, the student will be removed from the team.
3. During the suspension a student may not travel with the team/club or be on site when the team participates.
4. The above standards also pertain or apply to coaches.
5. Any other unsportsmanlike conduct resulting in an ejection and/or fine may result in removal from the team for the remainder of the season.

**CLASSIFICATIONS OF VIOLATIONS**

Each classroom teacher will deal with general student disruption by taking disciplinary action in the classroom, by making phone calls to parents when possible, by scheduling conferences with parents, and/or by involving school counselors. **Only when such action taken by the teacher is ineffective or when the disruption is severe should students be referred to the principal. Failure to bring notebooks, pencils, books, or other necessary materials to class, failure to turn in homework or failure to participate in class are not reasons to refer a student to the principal. However, defiance of a teacher in regard to these areas is cause for disciplinary referral.**

Violations of the Student Code of Conduct are grouped into three (3) classes:

1. Minor, Class I;

2. Intermediate, Class II;

3. Major, Class III.

Before determining the classification of a violation, the principal will consult with the student(s) involved and with the appropriate school personnel. Once the classification is made, the principal will implement the disciplinary procedure.

Habitual Violations:

Violations will be considered habitual after the third offense within the same class. When it is determined that a violation must be treated as habitual, the disciplinary actions listed in the next higher class for subsequent offenses will be used.

The habitual violations concept will apply to Class I and Class II offenses.

Multiple Violations:

Multiple violations in the same class during one incident will be considered more serious than a single violation and may be transferred to a higher class for disciplinary action.

Glossary

Definitions and clarifications of terms and offenses may be found in the glossary located at the end of this document.

**MINOR OFFENSES - CLASS I**

1.01 Excessive distraction of students - Any behavior that disrupts the orderly educational process. Examples: Talking excessively, provoking other students, interrupting class functions, etc.;

1.02 Illegal organization - Any on-campus activities of organizations not recognized by the schools;

1.03 Minor intimidation of a student - The intentional, unlawful threat by word or act to do harm to another student that creates a well-founded fear in the student that such harm is likely;

1.04 Participation in games of chance (gambling) for money and/or other things of value;

1.05 Excessive tardiness - Repeatedly reporting late to school or class (refer to local school handbook);

1.06 Non-directed use of profane or obscene language;

1.07 Non-conformity to dress code (refer to school handbook);

1.08 Minor disruption on a school bus;

1.09 Inappropriate public display of affection including, but not limited to, hugging and kissing;

1.10 Continued refusal to complete class assignments;

1.11 Repeated failure to follow instructions. Examples: Failure to get parent's signature on papers, failure to obey directions in hallways, failure to carry notes home, etc.;

1.12 Unauthorized use of school or personal property;

1.13 Littering of school property;

1.14 Continued disregard of student parking rules;

1.15 Unwarranted touching of other students;

1.16 Unauthorized use and/or possession of tape players, radios, beepers, cell phones (see glossary - Cellular Phone Use), laser light pointers, video games, and any other distracting electronic devices;

1.17 Chronically Absent - The Alabama State Department of Education defines a chronic absentee as a student who has missed 18 or more school days, both excused and unexcused absences;

* + Grades 9-12
    - Upon reaching or surpassing 50% of the allowable absences as designated by the Alabama State Department of Education, per semester, and for any day absent thereafter per semester, a student shall be assigned Saturday School for each day absent in excess.
      * For each Saturday School attended, a day absent shall be recorded in the student’s record as “All Day Other – Time Made Up (TMU).”
        + Time made up is limited to the semester in which chronic absenteeism occurred.
      * Credit will be denied in any class in which the student is chronically absent. Exceptions may be considered such as hospitalization and physician’s care.

1.18 Any other disciplinary violation, which is deemed reasonable by the principal as an offense after consideration of extenuating circumstances;

**DISCIPLINARY ACTIONS - MINOR OFFENSES - CLASS I**

Disciplinary Disposition for Class I Offenses

Disciplinary options, depending on circumstances are: parental contact and/or conference, probation, completion of written assignments, after-school detention, corporal punishment, Saturday School, work assignments, or in-school suspension/behavioral support classroom. Suspension or recommendation to the alternative programs may be used at the discretion of the principal. NOTE: Special circumstances may result in a recommendation for expulsion. If this occurs, the expulsion procedures in this document will be followed.

Any student assigned to the CARE Program for 10 or more days or assigned to the Phenix City Success Academy for any length of time will not be permitted to participate in any extra-curricular/co-curricular activities until returning to the regular school program (reporting to regular classes).  Participation after returning to the regular school program will be at the discretion of the sponsor/coach of the extra-curricular/co-curricular activity.

**INTERMEDIATE OFFENSES - CLASS II**

2.01 Defiance of authority - Any verbal or non-verbal refusal to comply with reasonable orders or directions from school personnel;

2.02 Possession and/or use of tobacco products or paraphernalia - Having or using tobacco products or paraphernalia (lighters, matches, etc.) on the school premises or in any school-sponsored activity;

Possession and/or use of electronic smoking devices or paraphernalia - Having or using e-cigarettes, e-cigs, electronic nicotine delivery systems, vaporizer cigarettes, vape pens, etc, on the school premises or in any school-sponsored activity. (Class II 1st offense/subsequent offenses may be categorized as Class III);

2.03 Assault and/or threat by act or word to do violence to a school board employee (Moved to Class III Offense 3.18);

2.04 Harassment/Bullying of Students - Intentionally harassing, touching, striking, or causing bodily harm to another student. (See Glossary: Harassment/Bullying);

2.05 Fighting - Any physical conflict between two or more students (Moved to Class III Offense 3.21);

2.06 Stealing, Larceny, Petty Theft - Intentional, unlawful taking or carrying away of public or personal property valued at less than $100;

2.07 Property Damage/Vandalism - Intentional, deliberate damage of less than $100 to public or personal property;

2.08 Possession of stolen property with the knowledge that it is stolen;

2.09 Threats - Extortion - Maliciously threatening, verbally or in writing, to injure the person, property, or reputation of another with the intent to extort money or gain any advantage whatsoever; and/or intentionally attempting to force the threatened person or any other person to do an act against his/her will;

NOTE: Completion of the extortion, either by the victim's giving in or by the threats being carried out against the victim, makes 2.09 a Class III - Major Offense.

2.10 Trespassing - Willfully entering or remaining in/on property without proper authorization; or having authorization but has been warned by a person in authority to leave but refuses to do so;

2.11 Possession and/or igniting fireworks;

2.12 Obscene manifestations (verbal, written, or gesture) toward another person;

2.13 Directing profane or obscene language toward a school board employee (Moved to Class III Offense 3.19);

2.14 Unauthorized absence from school or leaving without permission;

2.15 Forgery - Intentionally disrupting school/parent communication. Example: changing grades, signing notes to be allowed to check out of school, etc.;

2.16 Possession and/or transfer of objects that are potentially dangerous;

2.17 Inciting student disorder or malicious mischief;

2.18 Intentionally providing false information to or withholding information from school board employees;

2.19 Disorderly conduct - Any act which substantially disrupts the orderly conduct of a school function. (See Glossary: Disorderly Conduct);

2.20 Excessive disciplinary offenses;

2.21 Improper use of computers and/or electronic devices (including but not limited to cheating, taking pictures/video without authorization, posting electronic pictures/video without authorization);

2.22 Accessory to an Infraction - An accessory is a person who assists in the commission of a Code of Conduct infraction, but who does not actually participate in the commission of the infraction as a joint principal;

2.23 Any other disciplinary violation, which is deemed reasonable by the principal as an offense after consideration of extenuating circumstances.

**DISCIPLINARY ACTIONS - INTERMEDIATE OFFENSES - CLASS II**

Disciplinary Disposition for Class II Offenses

Disciplinary options, depending on circumstances are: parental contact and/or conference, probation, completion of written assignments, after-school detention, corporal punishment, Saturday School, work assignments, or in-school suspension/behavioral support classroom. Suspension or recommendation to the alternative programs may be used at the discretion of the principal. NOTE: Special circumstances may result in a recommendation for expulsion. If this occurs, the expulsion procedures in this document will be followed.

Any student assigned to the CARE Program for 10 or more days or assigned to the Phenix City Success Academy for any length of time will not be permitted to participate in any extra-curricular/co-curricular activities until returning to the regular school program (reporting to regular classes).  Participation after returning to the regular school program will be at the discretion of the sponsor/coach of the extra-curricular/co-curricular activity.

**MAJOR OFFENSES - CLASS III**

3.01 Drugs - The unauthorized possession, transfer, use, or sale of drugs, drug paraphernalia, alcoholic beverages, or counterfeit drugs (See Glossary: Alcohol, Drug);

3.02 Arson - The malicious and willful burning of or attempting to burn property;

3.03 Assault upon a school board employee - The unlawful and intentional touching or striking of a school board employee;

3.04 Robbery - The taking of money or property from another by force, violence, assault or the instilling of fear;

3.05 Stealing - The deliberate, unlawful taking or carrying away of property valued at $100 or more belonging to or in the lawful possession of another;

3.06 Gambling - The intentional, unlawful participation in gambling activities involving amounts over $100;

3.07 Burglary of school property - Entering or remaining in a structure or conveyance with the intent to commit an offense when the premises are closed to the public;

3.08 Criminal Mischief - Willful and malicious injury or damage of $200 or more to public or private property;

3.09 Weapons Possession - Any instrument or object carried with the intent to be armed (See definition in Glossary);

NOTE: The Gun-Free Schools Act of 1994 requires the expulsion (i.e. the removal from the regular school program) of any student who brings a firearm to school for a period of at least one year. In addition, the student will be referred to the juvenile court system.

3.10 Discharging any pistol, rifle, shotgun, air gun, or any other device;

3.11 Bomb threats - Any such communication regarding school board property which causes the interruption of the educational environment;

3.12 Explosions - Preparing, possessing, or igniting on school board property explosive substances likely to cause serious bodily injury or property damage;

3.13 Sexual Acts -

1. Acts of a sexual nature including, but not limited to, intercourse, battery, rape, or attempted rape;

2. Indecent exposure;

3. Any form of sexual harassment whether written or verbal.

3.14 Assault - Intentionally causing great bodily harm, disability, or permanent disfigurement (See Glossary: Assault);

3.15 Inciting or participating in student disorder - Leading, encouraging, or assisting in major disturbances which result in destruction/damage to property and/or injury to others during any school-sponsored activity;

3.16 Distributing, producing, or selling school records such as report cards, grade sheets, etc.;

3.17 Activating fire alarms with malicious intent;

3.18 Assault and/or threat by act or word to do violence to a school board employee;

3.19 Directing profane or obscene language toward a school board employee;

3.20Terroristic Threats - Any communication or action regarding students or school staff that threatens, by any means, to commit any crime of violence or to damage any property by doing any of the following:

1. Intentionally or recklessly terrorizing another person;

2. Causing the disruption of school activities;

3. Causing the evacuation of a building, place of assembly or other serious public inconvenience.

(See Glossary - Terroristic Threats)

3.21 Fighting - Any physical conflict between two (2) or more students;

NOTE: Disciplinary actions for students in grades 6-12 are addressed in the Fighting section of this document.

3.22 Computer Tampering/Hacking – Tampering with computers or hacking into school/system networks to change student or employee records, change grades, delete files, compromise passwords, etc.;

3.23 Accessory to an Infraction - An accessory is a person who assists in the commission of a Code of Conduct infraction, but who does not actually participate in the commission of the infraction as a joint principal;

3.24  Possession and/or use of electronic smoking devices or paraphernalia - Having or using e-cigarettes, e-cigs, electronic nicotine delivery systems, vaporizer cigarettes, vape pens, etc, on the school premises or in any school-sponsored activity (repeat offender);

3.25 Any other disciplinary violation, which is deemed reasonable by the principal as an offense after consideration of extenuating circumstances.

**DISCIPLINARY ACTIONS - MAJOR OFFENSES - CLASS III**

Administrative Procedures/Remedy - Class III Offenses

Premise:

It is the intent of the Phenix City Board of Education to always strive to make sound decisions in regard to student behavior and administrative remedies that do not rely on a zero-tolerance approach, but rather a balanced approach. Decision-making should be based on sound judgment, discretion, prior history, specific circumstances, experience, the specific facts of the case, and any other information provided that will contribute to a fair judgment and/or subsequent remedy. During this process, the focus will always be on the short and long term impact on the child, as well as the victims (if pertinent), while being mindful of the overall impact on school discipline and parent/teacher/community confidence.

Remedies:

The central office level hearing officer, with input from the school administration, will make a determination of guilt or innocence and will recommend any combination of the following discipline remedies based on the above premise:

* Expulsion (duration to be determined by the Board of Education);
* Success Academy Placement (20 days minimum to remainder of the school year);
* Homebound Instruction;
* Suspension (one (1) day to one (1) semester);
* Probationary Period (from one (1) month to remainder of school year);
* Community Service;
* Removal from Extra-Curricular Team/Group/Activity (this can range from immediate removal to temporary to permanent removal of any social functions such as the prom, military balls, and senior end of year activities to include class night/graduation ceremony);
* Referral to Juvenile Court;
* Referral to Appropriate Community Agency;
* Suspend off bus for up to one (1) calendar year;
* ALC - Semester.

Input:

In all cases, input will be solicited from all parties including, but not limited to, victims, parents, involved teachers, coaches, and/or sponsors, and will be considered before rendering a judgment and/or remedy.

Appeals:

All decisions will be considered final. Appeals may be submitted in writing to the Superintendent of Education within five (5) days of the hearing with the hearing officer. The appeal focus will be primarily on policy and procedures as opposed to second-guessing the administrators and hearing officer who are much more privy to the details and nuances of the specific case.

All Students:

Recommendation from the principal for expulsion as outlined in the Administrative Procedures for Suspension and Expulsion in this document. The principal shall consult with law enforcement officials on all Class III violations.

**ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES - FOR SUSPENSION OF STUDENTS**

Authority:

The school principal has the authority to suspend students from school.

Notification:

Prior to suspension -

1. Students will be made aware of the charge(s) against them;

2. Students will be given an opportunity to respond;

3. Reasonable efforts will be made to contact parents/guardians;

4. Parents/guardians will be notified of further action that will take place.

Immediate suspension is justified when the students’ continued presence is a threat to themselves or others, endangers school property, or seriously disrupts the orderly educational process. Principals have the authority to call law enforcement officers to remove uncooperative students. When this is necessary, parents/guardians will be notified by telephone, if at all possible.

Length:

1. The principal has the authority to suspend up to ten (10) days. The principal may suspend for additional days with approval of the superintendent or her/his designee.

2. If an incident causes the principal to make a recommendation for expulsion, the suspension shall remain in effect until action is taken on the expulsion recommendation. (See Administrative Procedures for Expulsion of Students section in this document.)

3. Students on suspension but not referred to the superintendent's office must comply with the full length of the suspension unless the principal approves an alternative.

Terms:

1. During the period of suspension, students cannot attend school functions nor enter school property for any reason during the school day.

2. Suspended students may not participate in extracurricular activities.

3. Suspended students may attend public events.

4. Students suspended from school may not enter property of any other Phenix City public school.

5. When students are suspended, their teachers will be notified concerning the date and length of suspension. Teachers will follow local school policy regarding make-up work for days missed on suspension.

Readmission:

Before students return from suspension, a conference MUST be held with the principal. The conference must include parents/guardians unless otherwise approved by the principal. Readmission slips to return to class will be given by the principal.

**ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES - FOR EXPULSION OF STUDENTS**

Notification by Principal:

Immediately following an incident which may result in a recommendation for expulsion, the principal is authorized to suspend the student indefinitely pending a hearing for expulsion. The principal will notify the student and the parents/guardians that they have a right to a hearing, to be present, to present witnesses, to ask questions, and to be represented by counsel. The parents/ guardians shall be given five (5) days from the receipt of the notice to request such a hearing. If a hearing is not requested, the student shall be dropped from the roll.

Administrative Hearing:

If an administrative hearing is requested, the hearing officer shall set a date and hold such a hearing. The student and the parents/guardians shall have a right to be present, to present witnesses, to ask questions, and to be represented by counsel. The hearing officer shall review all of the evidence and make a decision regarding expulsion.

The hearing officer may determine that disciplinary action other than expulsion is appropriate because of extenuating circumstances or that an expulsion recommendation is justified.

If, in the opinion of the hearing officer, expulsion is justified, the parents shall be notified the student has a right to a hearing with the Board of Education and they have five (5) days to request such a hearing. If no request is made, the student is dropped from the roll.

If the parents/guardians make a request for a hearing with the Board, a special meeting will be called for the Board to consider expulsion of the student. The student and parents will be notified of the meeting ten (10) days in advance. All correspondence shall be hand delivered or mailed with a return receipt requested.

Hearing with the Board:

At the Board Meeting, where expulsion of a student is to be considered, the student will have a right to be present, to present witnesses on his/her behalf, to ask questions, and to be represented by counsel.

1. The Board will first allow the superintendent, principal, and any witnesses requested by the superintendent to present testimony relevant to the recommended expulsion and report facts which resulted in such recommendation.

2. The Board will then permit the student, parents/guardians, or person representing the student to ask questions concerning statements relevant to the recommended expulsion.

3. When the superintendent has finished his/her presentation, the student will be allowed to present relevant matters, including the right to testify and to call witnesses opposing the recommended expulsion.

4. Immediately following the student's presentation, the superintendent will recommend the action deemed appropriate and just.

5. The Board, with the school board attorney present, will then go into executive session to deliberate the recommended action. During these deliberations, there will be no new information presented.

6. The Board will vote in an open meeting. If the action is to expel the student, the Board will specify a period of time for expulsion.

Terms:

1. Students may not request make-up work for credit while expelled.

2. Expelled students may not participate in any school-related activity. These activities include, but are not limited to, club activities, prom, senior class events, and athletics.

3. Expelled students may not visit or be on any Phenix City school campus during the school day.

4. Expelled students may not attend school-sponsored public activities such as football or basketball games.

**ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES FOR SUSPENSION AND EXPULSION OF STUDENTS WITH DISABILITIES**

When long-term suspension and/or expulsion is considered, the Special Education Coordinator will be notified in writing. Notice will include the action pending and the reasons for such action.

The principal shall, within five (5) days, convene the IEP Committee.

The committee will determine if the alleged misconduct had a direct and significant relationship to the student's disability. If the IEP Committee determines it does NOT, school administrators may follow the usual due process procedures outlined in this document, keeping in mind that the educational process cannot be completely stopped for students covered under PL 94-142.

If the IEP Committee determines the behavior in question DOES have a direct and significant relationship to the student's disability and if the student is not a threat to himself/herself or others, the committee will consider changing the IEP to address the inappropriate behavior. Such changes could include a more restrictive environment.

If a change in placement is recommended but unacceptable to the parents/guardians, the student must remain in the present educational placement until the matter is resolved either administratively or judicially. However, if the principal believes the student is a threat to the safety of himself/herself or others, the superintendent may request injunctive relief from the court for temporary removal from the present educational placement until the matter is settled.

Section 290-8-9.9 of the Alabama Administrative Code regarding discipline procedures will be followed in the Phenix City Schools.

**ADDITIONAL POLICIES**

Student Drop-Outs:

Students who leave school during any given semester and who do not enroll in another school cannot return to the regular school program during the same semester without official permission from the superintendent.

Drug Abuse:

The Phenix City Schools intend to comply and cooperate fully with laws regarding illegal drug use and drug abuse.

When prescription drugs are required at school for medical reasons, students shall present them to the office and follow local school procedures.

**The Phenix City Board of Education will allow law enforcement agencies to make periodic, unannounced \*visits to any Phenix City school for the purpose of detecting the presence of illegal drugs. \*The visits are unannounced to anyone except the local Superintendent and building Principal.**

School Failure Assistant/PST:

A Problem Solving Team (PST) has been created to address students who may be at risk of not experiencing school success and may be in danger of school failure. Each school has its own PST and the contact person may be found by calling the school office.

Student Dress Policy:

It is expected that teachers, administrators, and students dress in such a manner that will insure the health and safety of all school personnel. The dress and personal appearance will not be disruptive nor interfere with the educational process.

A student’s school clothes will consist of clothing that is neat, clean, safe, and appropriate for school wear. Safe refers to clothing that in no way may cause danger to the student, other students, or staff; appropriate refers to clothing that covers the body sufficiently enough not to attract undue attention from school officials and/or other students. Any clothing that may disrupt the learning environment is considered inappropriate for school wear.

The principal or designee will make the final judgment as to whether or not a student’s clothing is appropriate for school wear (see local school handbook for dress code information). The student will not be allowed to attend class until dressed appropriately. Failure to follow the student dress policy will lead to disciplinary action.

Search and Seizure:

Desks, lockers, and other equipment belonging to the school system, while assigned to students for their use, may be entered and searched whenever school officials have reasonable suspicion\* some contraband material may be inside. If such items are found, the items may be impounded by school officials and a receipt will be given to the student.

When possible, students will be contacted before a search is made and the desk or locker will be opened in their presence. If the student cannot be contacted, a witness from the professional staff shall be present during the inspection.

The preceding search and seizure statements shall also apply to automobiles and/or any other vehicle on school property.

\*Reasonable suspicion is based on information from such sources as faculty members, support personnel, reliable students, law enforcement officers, visual evidence, or any reasonable factors.

Search of a Student’s Person:

A student may be searched when there is reasonable suspicion\* that he/she possesses weapons, illegal drugs, stolen property, or other items harmful to the student or to the welfare of the student body. Such searches are authorized under the following conditions:

1. The action shall not be intended to embarrass, harass, or intimidate;

2. Parents/guardians shall be notified a search has been conducted;

3. The search shall be under the direct supervision of the principal;

4. The search shall be in private by a teacher or administrator of the same sex as the student;

5. At least one witness of the same sex as the student will be present throughout;

6. Students shall be given a receipt for any items impounded;

7. The principal shall make and retain a written record the search was conducted.

\*Reasonable suspicion is based on information from such sources as faculty members, support personnel, reliable students, law enforcement officers, visual evidence, or any reasonable factors.

Interrogation of Students:

No student shall be interrogated by any law enforcement authority on school property during school hours without the knowledge of the principal. All interrogations must be made under the following conditions:

1. They must be conducted in private with the principal present;

2. The parents/guardians must be contacted before any questioning begins;

3. Other non-school persons may not interrogate students;

4. DHR personnel, as authorized by law, may question students without parental consent and without school personnel present;

5. In cases where law enforcement officials have an arrest or pick-up order, the student shall leave with the officers immediately with the knowledge of the principal and no interrogation of the student shall take place at the school.

Parental Responsibilities:

This is to advise you that Section 16-28-12, Code of Alabama 1975 has established responsibilities of parents to ensure their children enroll and attend school and their children conduct themselves properly as pupils. This law further states parents who fail to require their children to attend school regularly or fail to require their children to properly conduct themselves as students shall be guilty of a misdemeanor and could receive a fine of not more than $100 or 90 days in jail. The principals of the Phenix City Schools will report weekly to the Russell County District Attorney's office the names of all students suspended from school.

**DIGITAL RESOURCES RESPONSIBLE USE POLICY**

Students must adhere to the laws, policies, and rules governing computers, including, but not limited to, copyright laws, rights of software publishers, license agreements, and personal rights of privacy created by federal and state law. Students using Phenix City Schools’ computers, programs, software, Internet connection, and networks are to understand these items are for educational use only. Any activity that may interfere with the legitimate operation of the computer networks and/or Internet access will result in disciplinary action. (See Code of Conduct offenses 2.06, Petty Theft; 2.07, Property Damage; 3.05, Stealing; or 3.08, Criminal Mischief.) In the case of computer hackers, this may include the notification of the appropriate state or federal law enforcement agency. The same shall apply to students working with non-system computers while under the supervision of school officials. In addition, vandalism of computer hardware will not be tolerated and will result in disciplinary action. (See Code of Conduct offenses 2.07 and 3.08)

**PERSONAL ELECTRONIC DEVICE POLICY**

The following is an explanation of Central High School, Central Freshman Academy, South Girard School, and Phenix City Intermediate School electronic device policy to include but is not limited to cell phones, MP3 players, laptops, iPads, Nooks, hand-held video games, etc:

1. Cell phones or other forms of electronic communication/devices may be allowed to be brought to school by students under certain conditions. Students are responsible for following all school regulations and procedures for electronic devices found in the Parent/Student handbook.
2. Any violation of the above stated policy will result in the following disciplinary action:
   * 1st offense will require a parent or legal guardian to pick up the electronic device after school. The device may be picked up that day AFTER school.
   * 2nd offense will result in the school confiscating the device for five (5) consecutive days and the device will have to be picked up by a parent or legal guardian anytime after the 5th day.
   * 3rd offense will result in the school confiscating the device for ten (10) consecutive days. The device will have to be picked up by a parent or legal guardian after the 10th day and the student is banned from bringing any form of electronic device to the school for the remainder of the school year.
   * 4th offense will result in a three (3) day out of school suspension.
   * 5th offense will result in a hearing with the Principal for further disciplinary action.
3. Any student who refuses to give his/her electronic device to an administrator will be referred to the Superintendent for a hearing that may result in placement at the alternative school.
4. Electronic devices may be picked up after school on the last day of the punishment, but before 4:00 p.m. Devices may be picked up during normal school operation hours. (7:30 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.) any time after that.
5. Possession of an electronic device is the responsibility of the student. The teachers and administration are NOT responsible for devices that are lost or stolen. Students should be diligent in maintaining possession of these devices as administrators will not conduct searches looking for lost or stolen items.
6. If a student allows another student to utilize his/her electronic device and it is in violation of the above stated policy, the device will still be confiscated accordingly. There will not be an exemption just because the student claims it is not their own cell phone, MP3 player, or video game.
7. Any electronic device that is being used at an inappropriate time will be turned over as is without any modification to it. For example, students will not be allowed to remove the SIM card or keep the headphones. The device in its entirety will be withheld.

The purpose of this policy is to allow students to bring electronic devices to school for the various reasons they may be needed, but is in place to ensure they are not a disruption to the learning process. Improper use of electronic devices is strictly prohibited and may result in disciplinary action. This includes, but is not limited to, cheating (taking pictures/video without authorization, and posting pictures/video without authorization). Note, this policy applies at the bus stop, on the school bus, and on all Phenix City School campuses. At the discretion of the administration, this offense may be considered Class III.

**UNSAFE SCHOOL CHOICE OPTION POLICY**

SUPP. NO. 03-2 INSTRUCTIONAL SERVICES

290-3-1-.02 290-3-1-.02 (1)(e)1.

**REGULATIONS GOVERNING PUBLIC SCHOOLS**

Safe School Equipment and Facilities, Laboratories, and Policies.

* Safety precautions must be implemented and adequate facilities must be provided for implementation of programs prescribed by SDE Bulletin(s).
* Effective with the 1995-96 school year and thereafter, local boards of education must:

1. Adopt a uniform policy allowing law enforcement agencies to make periodic visits to local public schools to detect the presence of illegal drugs, unannounced to anyone except the local superintendent and building principal.

2. Adopt a uniform policy prohibiting the use of tobacco products on school property and prescribing specific penalties for violating this policy.

3. Adopt and enforce a uniform policy prohibiting all persons, other than authorized law enforcement personnel, from bringing or possessing any deadly weapon or dangerous instrument on school property and prescribing specific penalties for students and school personnel who violate this policy, notwithstanding any criminal penalties which may also be imposed.

4. Local school systems which operate alternative educational programs shall provide a curriculum that stresses skills in recognizing and managing anger, alternatives to aggression (verbal and physical assault), strategies for developing self-control and personal responsibility, skills for getting along with others, success through academic achievement, and skills for success in the workplace.

All policies and actions implemented under these mandatory regulations affecting students with disabilities must comply with federal and state special education laws, regulations, and court rulings.

Unsafe School Choice Option

Definitions: A transfer option school (TOS) in the state of Alabama is one in which for three (3) consecutive school years the school has expelled one percent (1%) of the student population or five (5) students (whichever is greater) for violent criminal offenses committed on school property during school hours or committed at school-sponsored activities. The words “transfer option school,” “TOS,” or “TOS school” shall mean a “persistently dangerous school” as those words are used in the No Child Left Behind Act of 2001, Public Law 107-110, Title IX, §9532 (a) and (b). For the purpose of this definition, a “violent criminal offense” shall mean homicide; robbery; assault in the first and/or second degree; sexual battery (including rape) as these offenses are defined in the Criminal Code of Alabama (see § 13A-6-1, et.seq., Ala. Code 1975); and use of a handgun, firearm component, explosive, knife, and other “unknown weapons” as defined by the Student Incident Report (SIR).

SUPP.NO. 03-2 INSTRUCTIONAL SERVICES

290-3-1-.02(3)(e)2 290-3-1-.02(3)(e)2.

A student who becomes a victim of a violent criminal offense committed on school property during school hours or at school-sponsored activities shall be given an opportunity to transfer to a safe public school within the LEA. The LEA shall notify the student’s parent/guardian of the right to transfer as soon as practicable, not to exceed ten (10) calendar days from the date of a final determination by the school board or its designee that a violent criminal offense has occurred. All LEA transfer procedures will be observed. It shall be the policy of the Alabama State Department of Education (SDE) to notify the LEA annually when one or more of its schools have been identified as a transfer option school. Each Superintendent or his or her designee shall orally notify the Prevention and Support Services Section of the State Department of Education within twenty-four (24) hours of the decision that a violent criminal offense has occurred, followed by written confirmation. The State Department of Education will assist the LEA in resolving all safety issues. At a minimum, an LEA that has one or more schools identified as persistently dangerous must:

(a) Step 1 - Notify parents/guardians of each student attending the school within ten (10) working days that it has been identified as a transfer option school and offer students the opportunity to transfer to a safe public school within the LEA if another school is available.

(b) Step 2 - Complete the transfer for those students who opt to do so within 20 working days.

(c) Step 3 - Develop a corrective action plan to be submitted to the SDE for approval within 20 working days of the LEA’’s receipt of status.

(d) Step 4 - Implement the corrective action plan.

Once a school has been identified as a transfer option school, it can return to safe status by (1) completing Steps One through Four above and (2) completing two consecutive years with less than one (1%) of the student population or five (5) students (whichever is greater) expelled for violent criminal offenses as defined in its policy.

Author: Dr. Ed Richardson

Statutory Authority: Const. Of Ala. 1901, Amend No. 284, Code of Ala. (1975), 16-1-1, 16-2-2, 16-3-11, through 12, 16-3-14, 16-4-14, 16-8-35 through 36, 16-12-8, 16-26-1 through 3, 1982 Acts of Ala. No. 82-482, *No Child Left Behind Act* of 2001, Public Law 107-110, Title IX, §§ 9532 (a) and (b).

History: Adopted ER effective March 13, 2003; adopted ER as regular rule May 8, 2003, effective June 12, 2003.

**ADOPTED: 02/25/10 FILE: JCDAA**

STUDENT ANTI-HARASSMENT POLICY

Harassment, Violence, and Threats of Violence Prohibited

No student shall engage in or be subjected to harassment, violence, threats of violence, or intimidation by any other student that is based on any of the specific characteristics that have been identified by the Board in this policy. Students who violate this policy will be subject to disciplinary sanctions.

Definitions

1. The term “harassment” as used in this policy means a continuous pattern of intentional behavior that takes place on school property, on as school bus, or at a school-sponsored function including, but not limited to, written, electronic, verbal, or physical acts that are reasonably perceived as being motivated by any characteristic of a student, or by the association of a student with an individual who has a particular characteristic, if the characteristic falls into one of the categories of personal characteristics set forth in Section 3(b) below. To constitute harassment, a pattern of behavior may do any of the following:

* Place a student in reasonable fear or harm to his/her person or damage to his/her property.
* Have the effect of substantially interfering with the educational performance, opportunities, or benefits of a student.
* Have the effect of substantially disrupting or interfering with the orderly operation of the school.
* Have the effect of creating a hostile environment in the school, on school property, on a school bus, or at a school-sponsored function.
* Have the effect of being sufficiently severe, persistent, or pervasive enough to create an intimidating, threatening, or abusive educational environment for a student.

1. The term “violence” as used in this policy means the infliction of physical force by a student with the intent to cause injury to another student or damage to the property of another student.
2. The term “threat of violence” as used in this policy means an expression of intention to inflict injury or damage is made by a student and directed to another student.
3. The term “intimidation” as used in this policy means a threat or other action is intended to cause fear or apprehension in a student, especially for the purpose of coercing or deterring the student from participating in or taking advantage of any school program, benefit, activity or opportunity for which the student is or would be eligible.
4. The term “student” as used in this policy means a student who is enrolled in the Phenix City School System.

Description of Behavior Expected of Students

1. Students are expected to treat other students with courtesy, respect, and dignity and comply with the Code of Student Conduct. Students are expected and required (1) to comply with the requirements of law, policy, regulation, and rules prohibiting harassment, violence, or intimidation; (2) to refrain from inflicting or threatening to inflict violence, injury, or damage to the person or property of another student; and (3) to refrain from placing another student in fear of being subjected to violence, injury, or damage when such actions or threats are reasonably perceived as being motivated by any personal characteristic of the student that is identified in this policy.
2. Violence, threats of violence, harassment, and intimidation are prohibited and will be subject to disciplinary consequences and sanctions if the perpetrator of such action is found to have based the prohibited action on one or more of the following characteristics of the victim of such conduct:

* The student’s race;
* The student’s sex;
* The student’s religion;
* The student’s national origin; or
* The student’s disability.

Consequences for Violations

A series of graduated consequences for any violation of this policy will be those outlined in the Code of Student Conduct or any rule or standard adopted under authority of this policy.

Reporting, Investigating, and Complaint Resolution Procedures

1. Complaints alleging violations of this policy must be made on Board approved complaint forms available at the principal and/or counselor’s office. The complaint must be signed by the student alleging the violation or by the student’s parent or legal guardian and delivered to the principal or the principal’s designee either by mail or personal delivery. It is the sole responsibility of the affected student or the parent or legal guardian of the affected student to report incidences of harassment to the principal or the principal’s designed. The complaint shall not to be executed or filed by a school employee on behalf of the student, parent or legal guardian. At the request of the complaining student or the student’s parent or legal guardian, incidental or minor violations of the policy may be presented and resolved informally.
2. Upon receipt of the complaint, the principal or the principal’s designee will, in their sole discretion, determine if the complaint alleges a serious violation of this policy. If the principal or the principal’s designee determines that the complaint alleges a serious violation, the principal or the principal’s designee will undertake an investigation of the complaint. The investigation will entail the gathering of relevant facts and evidence and will be conducted in a reasonably prompt time period taking into account the circumstances of the complaint. If the investigation establishes a violation, appropriate disciplinary sanctions will be imposed on the offending student(s) as provided in Section 4 above. Other measures that are reasonably calculated to prevent a recurrence of the violation(s) may also be imposed by the principal or the School System.
3. Acts of reprisal or retaliation against any student who has reported a violation of this policy or sought relief provided by this policy are prohibited, and are themselves a violation of this policy. Any confirmed acts of reprisal or retaliation will be subject to disciplinary sanctions that may include any sanction, penalty, or consequence that is available to school officials under the Code of Student Conduct. A student who deliberately, recklessly, and falsely accuses another student of a violation of this policy will be subject to disciplinary sanctions as outlined in the Code of Student Conduct.
4. The complaint form developed to report violations of this policy will include a provision for reporting a threat of suicide by a student. If a threat of suicide is reported, the principal or the principal’s designee will inform the student’s parent or guardian of the report.

Promulgation of Policy and Related Procedures, Rules and Forms

This policy and any procedures, rules, and forms developed and approved to implement the policy will be published, disseminated, and made available to students, parents and legal guardians, and employees by such means and methods as are customarily used for such purposes, including publication on the Phenix City Board of Education’s website.

**DIGITAL RESOURCES** **RESPONSIBLE USE POLICY FOR ALL STUDENTS K-12**

INTRODUCTION

The following policy relates to the responsible use of the School System’s digital resources including devices, software, and networks by students. Prior to use of School System digital resources, individuals shall read this policy and sign the required Responsible Use Policy Contract.

General Use

1. Access to and use of Phenix City School System (“System”) technology resources, including Internet and email service, is a limited privilege, not a right. Students must adhere to System policies and procedures, federal, state and local laws, including, but not limited to, laws regarding libel, harassment, cyber bullying, theft, privacy, copyright, and threats. All of the System’s policies apply to electronic use. Students who use System electronic resources and/or have remote access, have the responsibility to respect and follow the guidelines set forth herein and to honor the ethical norms associated with the highest standards of conduct. The System may restrict or suspend user privileges while any alleged violation(s) are being investigated and adjudicated. Failure to comply with School Board policies and state and federal guidelines may result in the loss of access and use of electronic resources, disciplinary action by the System, and civil and/or criminal prosecution.
2. No student has the expectation of privacy as to Internet, email or computer usage. The System, either directly or with the assistance of a technology vendor, may monitor devices, systems, the Internet, email or network traffic at any time. The System reserves the right to inspect any and all files stored on any network or local computer system, including removable media, such as CDs, DVDs, SD Cards, external hard drives, and USB flash drives regardless of ownership. Students should be aware their communications are stored within System electronic resources, including deleted communications, and these communications may constitute public records, business records, with which the System must comply. Further, the System holds and does reserve the right to inspect, copy, remove, lock out any data or file, or terminate guidelines, law or other School Board policy.
3. Accessing and/or transmission of any material deemed to be in violation of any federal, state or local law is prohibited.
4. Examples of unauthorized general computer activities include, but are not limited to:
5. Engaging in any illegal or inappropriate activities;
6. Using school issued devices for storing of inappropriate content;
7. Creating security breaches including, but not limited to: intentionally sharing passwords with unauthorized individuals; unauthorized access of confidential information or of data not intended for students; or logging into a server or account the student is not expressly authorized to access;
8. Revealing personal information or that of another, such as the home address, telephone number, or Social Security number;
9. Circumventing, reconfiguring, or otherwise subverting System and network security measures, including, but not limited to, disabling antivirus software, performing port scanning or security scanning or the unauthorized execution of any form of network monitoring which will intercept data not intended for the student;
10. Sending/receiving messages, requesting information or material, or accessing information or material that is fraudulent, harassing, obscene, offensive, discriminatory, lewd, sexually suggestive, sexually explicit, pornographic, intimidating, defamatory, derogatory, violent, or which contains profanity or vulgarity, regardless of intent.
11. Messages containing jokes, slurs, epithets, pictures, caricatures, or other material demonstrating animosity, hatred, disdain, or contempt for a person or a group of people because of race, color, age, national origin, gender, religious or political beliefs, marital status, disability, sexual orientation, or any other classification protected by law;
12. Sending/receiving messages, viewing or requesting information reflecting or containing chain letters or any illegal activity, including, but not limited to, gambling;
13. Any violation of items 4. a. – h. must be reported immediately to school personnel. Items not reported may subject a student to disciplinary action.
14. In the event of a security breach or suspected security breach, resulting from theft or loss of data, unauthorized access of data, System-wide malware or virus outbreak, or any method of “hacking,” school personnel should be notified immediately. Additionally, lost or stolen computers and devices must be reported to school personnel immediately.
15. The System is required to provide Internet content filtering in an attempt to keep inappropriate electronic media out of the classroom. No content filtering system is capable of excluding all offensive material. Any site deemed inappropriate should be reported to school personnel immediately. Any unauthorized attempt to bypass or tamper with the filter is a violation of this policy and should be reported to school personnel immediately.
16. All websites created by students, or sanctioned school group representatives, created for any school-related purpose (not limited to, but including the following: class assignment, class website, group or club promotion, sports, and band are required to be housed and stored on System-provided web servers or third-party web hosting providers approved by the System. The Superintendent has the right to terminate any System website at any time for any reason.
17. The System, independently or through contracted technology vendors, has the right to remotely monitor network traffic and computer workstations for the purpose of maintaining the security of the network, troubleshooting computer repair, and assisting students with technology related problems. Students shall not be notified before monitoring or remotely accessing the student’s computer. The System recognizes that access to confidential information may be given to non-System employees in this process.

Internet Use

1. Software may not be downloaded from the Internet without specific authorization from the Information Systems Department.
2. Internet usage is subject to monitoring by the System and other external entities.
3. Students should not attempt to hide improper activity by deleting audit trails, history files and/or cookies, which store information related to Internet activity.
4. It is imperative that good judgment be utilized in viewing non-school related sites, and such utilization shall not impact the performance of the System’s information technology resources, student work performance, nor result in any additional cost to the System.
5. Examples of unauthorized Internet activities include, but are not limited to:
   1. Engaging in any illegal activities;
   2. Installing, introducing, downloading, accessing, or distributing unlicensed or unapproved software;
   3. Installing, introducing, downloading, accessing, or distributing malware of any form (including viruses, worms, etc.) through willful intent or negligence (No file received from an unknown source shall be downloaded, whether attached to an e-mail message or downloaded from the Internet.);
   4. Downloading large files such as games or videos unless specifically needed in performing school work;
   5. Visiting any inappropriate website (e.g., sexually suggestive, violent, obscene, or vulgar material; inappropriate language or profanity; racial or otherwise discriminatory content);
   6. Installing or utilizing Virtual Private Network (VPN) sites to circumvent System content filters.

Email Use

Email records are subject to the public record laws and other state and federal laws. Students may not harass, threaten, or otherwise harm others by sending obscene, abusive, or injurious messages. Sending or forwarding spam (i.e., electronic chain letters or junk mail) is not allowed.

COPPA Compliance

1. Third-Party Resources

Students in Phenix City Schools have the opportunity to interact with the most effective web-based applications for learning. Robust instruction and student engagement are often enhanced by the use of digital resources, including websites and apps. In compliance with the Children's Online Privacy Protection Act (COPPA), the School System utilizes a variety of digital resources in classrooms. These digital resources may include homework help lines, individualized education modules, online research, organizational tools, and web-based testing services.

Because many of these are third-party resources (not created by Phenix City Schools), the System abides by regulations regarding their use. Parental acceptance of this policy allows the System to provide basic information (typically students' first and last names, school and grade level) in selected web applications\*.

In compliance with the Children's Online Privacy Protection Act (COPPA) of 1998, any person under the age of 13 must receive explicit parental permission in order to sign up for any online service where personal information may be shared, unless that person is part of a subscribing school that provides COPPA consent on behalf of parents. Phenix City Schools will provide such consent on behalf of parents unless the parent properly notifies the school that they deny such permission. Parents who wish to opt out of this permission should first speak to their child's school so that they understand the impact this may have on the digital tools available to their child. If parents still wish to opt out, instructions on how to do so are found in the next section of this document.

\*A non-exhaustive list of websites and third-party resources used in Phenix City Schools requiring student logins can be found on the System’s instructional technology website.

1. Parental Right to Restrict
   1. Internet Restrictions

According to the Children’s Internet Protection Act (CIPA), parents of students under the age of 17 may prohibit their child from accessing the Internet independently while at school. This restriction applies to the student independently operating any System-owned technology to access the Internet. It does not prohibit the student from viewing Internet sites presented as part of a lesson, or from using Internet-hosted software used by the school. Parents~~,~~ who want to prohibit their child from using the Internet independently while at school~~,~~ must notify the school principal in writing within five school days of the student’s first day of attendance each school year. In these cases, school personnel will take appropriate steps to restrict the student from using System-owned technology to access the Internet beyond the scope of the lesson or assessment. It is not reasonable that school staff can directly supervise every student every minute of the day. Therefore, parents should explain this restriction to their child in order to help the school enforce their wishes.

* 1. Restrictions on Online Accounts for Students Under 13

Parents who do not want their child, who is under the age of 13, to have a user account on an educationally-appropriate website whose privacy policies have been reviewed by the System, must notify the school in writing within five school days of the student’s first day of attendance each school year.

* 1. Restrictions on Media and Web Publishing

As a general practice, teachers are instructed never to publish a minor child’s individual, identifiable photograph along with his or her full first and last name to any website. However, in the case of official printed and online publications – including social media, the school may naturally wish to publish pictures or video of students engaged in school activities. Parents who do not grant the school permission to publish their child’s image and/or intellectual property must write to the school principal within five school days of the student’s first day of attendance each school year.

**ELECTRONIC DEVICE RESPONSIBLE USE POLICY CONTRACT** **FOR STUDENTS IN GRADES 6-12**

I understand that a School System take-home device will be issued for my child. The device is capable of Internet access that is filtered while at school. I understand that it is my responsibility as parent/guardian to monitor and control my child’s use of the device while away from school. I further understand that inappropriate use is a violation of the Phenix City Board of Education Student Handbook & Code of Conduct.

The System will provide a standard device configuration. Unauthorized changes to the configuration are not allowed.

It is the student’s responsibility to ensure his or her device is fully charged at the start of each school day.

I understand that the device, like textbooks, is instructional material, and I am legally responsible for the replacement cost if it is lost, stolen, or damaged. I agree to return the device in good working order to my child’s school at the end of the school year as directed.

I agree to pay the School System a usage fee of $25 prior to receiving the device to cover accidental damage. A $25 fine will be charged for a first repair, a $50 fine for a second repair, and the student shall forfeit device privileges and pay full restitution minus depreciation adjustment for a third repair. Full restitution will be required immediately if a device is determined to be unrepairable due to the following circumstances: (1) neglect, abuse or intentional damage or loss; (2) any intentional, dishonest, fraudulent or criminal act which results in damage or loss; (3) inappropriate use as defined by the Student Code of Conduct or School Board policy; (4) insect or animal infestation or resulting damage. No more than two devices will be provided to a student during any one school year. Additional loss may result in forfeiture of use of the device by the student or other penalties at the discretion of the school.

**In the event the device is lost, stolen or damaged beyond use, the student or parent/guardian will be required to make full restitution of a new device. The School System will electronically disable any lost or stolen device, rendering it useless.**

**ANY BREACH OF THIS CONTRACT IS PUNISHABLE IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE RULES SET FORTH IN THE PHENIX CITY SCHOOL SYSTEM’S CODE OF CONDUCT & STUDENT HANDBOOK.**

**ELECTRONIC DEVICE RESPONSIBLE USE POLICY CONTRACT FOR STUDENTS IN GRADES PREK-5**

I understand that PreK-5 grade students have access to electronic devices for educational use. Students are expected to follow the specific guidelines listed below and take any additional common sense precautions to protect the device. Loss or damage resulting in failure to abide by the details below may result in full-financial responsibility. I understand that these are not take-home devices.

In the event of intentional damage, the student or parent/guardian will be required to make full restitution.

By signing the student handbook, students who wish to use the Internet and school devices have agreed they have read or been read to and agree to follow the Responsible Use Policy.

STUDENT DEVICE USE AND GUIDELINES - all students will sign a device use agreement at the beginning of each school year. The guidelines are as follows:

* I understand the devices are provided for at-school use and may not be taken home for any reason.
* I will keep devices clean.
* I will not eat or drink near devices.
* I will keep up with the device that has been loaned to me during the school day.
* I will always carry a device with two hands or by “hugging” it. I will never run while carrying it.
* I will not take a device out of the classroom unless my teacher tells me to.
* I will never take a device into the restroom.
* I will not stack anything on top of a device.
* I will never put a device where it may fall or get broken.
* If the device is in a protective case, I will not remove it.
* I will not write, draw, etch, or place stickers on a device.
* I will let my teacher know right away if the device is not working properly or if the battery is low.

**ANY BREACH OF THIS CONTRACT IS PUNISHABLE IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE RULES SET FORTH IN THE PHENIX CITY SCHOOL SYSTEM’S CODE OF CONDUCT & STUDENT HANDBOOK.**

**GLOSSARY**

Accessory to an Infraction: An accessory is a person who assists in the commission of a Code of Conduct infraction, but who does not actually participate in the commission of the infraction as a joint principal.

Alcohol: (liquor law violations-possession, use or sale): The violation of laws or ordinances prohibiting the manufacture, sale, purchase, transportation, possession, or under the influence of intoxicating alcoholic beverages. This would include being under the influence at school, school-sponsored events and any student transportation provided by the local board of education.

Arson: (setting a fire on/in school property): A person commits the crime of arson if he/she intentionally damages a building or structure or puts a building or structure at risk of damage by starting or maintaining a fire or causing an explosion.

Examples: Firecrackers, fireworks and trash can fires would be included in this category if they are contributing factors to a damaging fire. Without a fire, firecrackers and fireworks are included in the weapons category. This category does not include a simple act of lighting a match.

Assault: This category refers to an individual who harms another person as follows:

1. With intent to disfigure another person seriously and permanently, or to destroy, and amputate or disable permanently a member or organ of his/her body, he/she causes such an injury to any person; or
2. Under circumstances manifesting extreme indifference to the value of human life, he/she recklessly engages in conduct which creates a grave risk of death to another person, and thereby cause serious physical injury to any person; or
3. In the course of and in furtherance of the commission or attempted commission of arson, burglary, escape, kidnapping, rape, robbery, sodomy, or any other felony clearly dangerous to human life, or of immediate flight there from, he/she causes a serious physical injury to another person; or

4. While driving under the influence of alcohol or a controlled substance, or any combination thereof in violation of § 32-5A-191, Code of Alabama, l975, he/she causes serious bodily injury to the person of another with a motor vehicle; or

5. With intent to cause physical injury to another person, he/she causes physical injury to any person by means of a deadly weapon or a dangerous instrument; or

6. With intent to prevent a peace officer, as defined in §36-21-60, Code of Alabama, l975, or emergency medical personnel or a firefighter from performing a lawful duty, he/she intends to cause serious physical injury and he/she causes serious physical injury to any person; or

7. With intent to cause serious physical injury to a teacher or to an employee of a public education institution during or as a result of the performance of his or her duty, he/she causes physical injury to any person; or

8. For purposes other than lawful medical or therapeutic treatment, he/she intentionally causes stupor, unconsciousness, or other physical or mental impairment or injury to another person by administering to him or her, without his or her consent, a drug, substance or preparation capable of producing the intended harm; or

9. With intent to cause physical injury to another person, he/she causes physical injury to any person; or

1. He/she recklessly causes physical injury to another person; or

11. He/she causes physical injury to another person by means of a deadly weapon or a dangerous instrument.

Bomb: An explosive weapon detonated by impact, proximity to an object, a timing mechanism, or other predetermined means. This includes any of various weapons detonated to release destructive material such as smoke or gas. If the offense involved the actual placement of a bomb or one sent through the mail, regardless of whether the bomb explodes or not, code the offense as assault and code the explosives/incendiary category under Weapons-Explosives, Incendiary or Poison Gas. For additional information see also Weapons and Assault.

Bomb Threat: To unlawfully place any person in fear of bodily harm by threat of explosives by any means of communication regardless as to whether or not a bomb actually exists.

Brass Knuckles: A weapon worn on the hand for the purposes of offense or defense, so made that in hitting with the fist considerable damage is inflicted. Possession, use or intention of use of brass knuckles to inflict harm on another person, or to intimidate any person. The possession, use or intention to use brass knuckles should be reported. For additional information see also Weapons and Assault.

Burglary: The unlawful entry into a building or other structure with the intent to commit a crime. This applies to school buildings or activities related to a school function. A person commits burglary if he/she knowingly enters or remains unlawfully in a building with intent to commit theft or a felony therein and, if in effecting entry or while in the building or immediate flight there from, he/she or another participant in the crime:

1. Is armed with explosives or a deadly weapon; or
2. Causes physical injury to any person who is not a participant in the crime; or
3. Uses or threatens the immediate use of a dangerous instrument; or
4. Knowingly enters or remains unlawfully in a building with intent to commit a crime therein.

Cellular Phone Use: Phenix City Public Schools recognizes the value of allowing parents and students the ability to communicate before and after school hours. Cellular phones, while convenient to meet this need, can be used in an abusive way that can interrupt the learning process, which is unacceptable. Therefore, the Phenix City Board of Education extends to students in grades 8-12 the privilege to possess cellular phones at school under the following conditions:

Parents should refer to each school’s Parent/Student Handbook for regulations and procedures for cell phone possession/use in grades 8-12. Students in 7th grade involved in extracurricular activities that hold practices/events may be allowed to have a cellular phone. Parents must consult with the school administration and sponsors/coaches in order to get permission.

Cellular phones may be used only at the conclusion of an extracurricular activity or with expressed permission of the sponsor, teacher, or coach. ***Rationale:*** We do not want cell phones ringing *during* cheerleader practice, Beta Club meeting, etc.

Cellular phones with cameras capable of transmitting or receiving images may never be used for such purposes. In other words, phones that are capable of taking photos or video may be brought to school, but must be turned off and never used for such purposes. It is in violation of policy to take an authorized picture or video to transmit them to other devices (i.e. texting/emailing pictures or video) or post to the internet (posting picture or video in Facebook, Twitter, YouTube, etc). Violation of this policy may be considered a Class III offense and be punished accordingly.

Cellular phones used to photograph or video tests, school work, teachers, or other students may be considered a Class III offense and will be punished accordingly.

If a cell phone rings during class, it will immediately be confiscated and must be picked up by the parent or guardian from the main office. “Forgetting” to turn-off the cell phone is not an excuse. If a student violates any part of the above policy, the privilege of having and using a cell phone at school may be permanently prohibited.

Neither the local administration nor the Board of Education assumes responsibility in any circumstances whatsoever for the loss, theft, or destruction of any cellular phones that are brought to school at any time before, during, or after school hours.

Chains: Possession, use or intention of use of any chains (any not being used for the purpose normally intended and capable of harming an individual) to inflict harm on another person, or to intimidate any person.

Contraband: (School defined): In general, any property which is unlawful or in violation of school board policy to produce or possess.

Criminal Mischief: A person commits the crime of criminal mischief if, with intent to damage property, and having no right to do so or any reasonable ground to believe that he/she has such a right, he/she inflicts damages to property.

Defiance of Authority: Willful disobedience of a direct order of instruction from a school board employee. A contemptuous opposition or disregard of an order of instruction from a school board employee or others having legal authority (such as police or firemen) openly expressed in words or actions.

Disorderly Conduct: (serious class or campus disruption, etc.): Any act which substantially disrupts the orderly conduct of a school function; behavior which substantially disrupts the orderly learning environment or poses a threat to the health, safety and/or welfare of students, staff or others. If the action results in a more serious incident, report the more serious incident. Alabama law states that a person commits the crime of disorderly conduct, if with intent to cause public inconvenience, annoyance or alarm, or recklessly creating a risk thereof, he/she:

1. Engaged in fighting or in violent tumultuous or threatening behavior; or

2. Makes unreasonable noise; or

3. In a public place uses abusive or obscene language or makes an obscene gesture; or

4. Without lawful authority, disturbs any lawful assembly or meeting of persons; or

5. Obstructs vehicular or pedestrian traffic, or a transportation facility; or

6. Congregates with other persons in a public place and refuses to comply with a lawful order.

Drug: (illegal drug possession, sale or use/under the influence): The unlawful use, cultivation, manufacture, distribution, sale, purchase, possession, transportation or importation of any controlled drug or narcotic substance, or equipment and devices used for preparing or taking drugs or narcotics. Includes being under the influence or possessing of drugs at school, at school sponsored events or on school sponsored transportation or substances represented as drugs. Use should be reported only if students are caught in possessing, transferring, or in the act of using, are tested and use found by an officer during/after arrest or are discovered to have used during the course of the investigation. **This does not mean that schools will test for this nor be asked to perform searches beyond those already authorized for school personnel.** Category includes over-the-counter medications, counterfeit drugs, and any other substance if abused by the student. This category does not include tobacco.

Electronic Pager/Unauthorized Communication Device: The unauthorized use of any electronic communication device (beeper, phone, etc.)

Explosives: See Bombs, Bomb Threats and Weapons

Expulsion: An action, authorized by the local board, whereby the student is usually removed from school for an extended period of time. In order to return to school, the student must initiate and follow the board specified procedures.

Extortion: A person commits the crime of extortion if he/she knowingly obtains by threat control over the property of another, with intent to deprive him of his property. Record under Robbery.

An example of extortion would be when one student threatens another student and demands lunch money.

Fire: See Arson

Fighting: Any significant physical conflict, biting or other contact, exchange of blows between two or more individuals, or physical conflict in which injury occurs or fighting continue.

Fire alarm: A person commits a crime of rendering a false alarm if he/she knowingly causes a false alarm or fire or other emergency involving danger to person or property to be transmitted to or within an official or volunteer fire department or any other governmental agency or to be transmitted to any building housing handicapped or immobile people.

Firearms: See Weapon

Forgery: A person is guilty of forgery if, with purpose to defraud or injure anyone, or with knowledge that he is facilitating a fraud or injury to be perpetrated by anyone, the person:

1. Alters any writing of another without his authority; or

2. Makes, completes, executes, authenticates, issues or transfers any writing so that it purports to be the act of another who did not authorize that act, or to have been executed at a time or place or in a numbered sequence other than was in fact the case, or to be a copy of an original when no such original existed: or

3. Utters any writing which he knows to be forged in a manner specified in paragraph (1) or (2).

Gambling: To bet on the outcome of a game, contest, or other event, play a game of chance for stakes, or take a risk in the hopes of gaining an advantage. A person commits the crime of gambling if he/she knowingly advances or profits from unlawful gambling activities as a player.

Gang or Gang-Related: A gang is a somewhat organized group of some duration, sometimes characterized or perceived by turf concerns, symbols, special dress, and colors. The group is recognized as a gang by its members and others. The incident is gang-related if it is gang motivated, if gang membership caused the incident or was a contributing factor to actions that happened during the incident. For example, an incident of vandalism or robbery might be a part of an initiation into a gang or a fight might be caused by gang rivalry. Report the incident as gang related only if you are sure that gang membership contributed to that incident.

Graffiti: The damaging of school property by crude writing or drawing.

Guns: See Weapons

Harassment/Bullying of Students: A person commits the crime of harassment if, with intent to harass, annoy or alarm another person, he/she:

1. Strikes, shoves, kicks, or otherwise touches a person or subjects him to physical contact; or

2. Directs abusive or obscene language or makes an obscene gesture towards another person.

A person commits the crime of harassing communication if, with intent to harass or alarm another person, he/she:

1. Communicates with a person, anonymously or otherwise, by telephone, telegraph, mail or any other form of written or electronic communication, in a manner likely to harass or cause alarm; or

2. Makes a telephone call, whether or not a conversation ensues, with no purpose of legitimate communication; or

3. Telephones another person and addresses to or about such other person any lewd or obscene words or language.

Hate Crime: Crimes that manifest evidence or prejudice based on race, religion, disability, or sexual orientation including, where appropriate, crimes of murder, non-negligent manslaughter, forcible rape, aggravated assault, simple assault, intimidation, arson, and destruction, damage, or vandalism of property.

Indecent Exposure: A person commits the act of indecent exposure if he exposes his genitals or her breast under circumstances in which he knows his conduct is likely to cause affront or alarm in any public place or on the private premises of another or so near thereto as to be seen from such private premises. Indecency may also include the exposure of undergarments or skin due to sagging of pants or blouses that are inappropriately revealing.

Inciting Student Disorder: Leading, encouraging or assisting in major disturbances which result in destruction/damage to property and/or injury to others or disrupts the normal routine operations of the school.

Knife: This category includes using a knife, possession of a knife or intention to use to inflict harm on another person, or to intimidate any person.

Larceny/Theft: (personal or school property or from a vehicle on school property): The unlawful taking, carrying, leading, riding or driving away another's property with intent to convert it or to deprive the owner thereof. The essential elements of a larceny are an actual or constructive taking away of the goods or property of another without the consent and against the will of the owner and with a felonious intent.

Examples are: pocket picking, purse or backpack snatching if left unattended or no force used to take it from the owner, theft from a building, theft from a machine or device which is operated or activated by the use of a coin or token and all other type of larcenies.

A person commits the crime of theft of property if:

1. There is intent to deprive the owner of his property; or

2. If he/she knowingly obtains by deception control over the property of another, with intent to deprive the owner of his property.

Menacing: A person commits the crime of menacing if, by physical action, he intentionally places or attempts to place another person in fear of imminent serious physical injury.

Motor Vehicle Theft: (including attempted): Theft or tempted theft of a motor vehicle. This category includes any propelled vehicle and such term includes any propelled device by which any person or property is transported on land, water or in the air, and includes motor vehicles, motorcycles, motorboats, and aircraft, and any vessel, whether propelled by machinery or not.

A person commits the crime of unauthorized use of a vehicle if:

1. Knowing that he/she does not have the consent of the owner, he/she takes, operates, exercises control over or otherwise uses a propelled vehicle; or

2. Having custody of a propelled vehicle pursuant to an agreement between himself or another and the owner thereof whereby the actor or another is to perform for compensation a specific service for the owner involving the maintenance, repair or use of the vehicle, he/she intentionally uses or operates it, without the consent of the owner, for his own purpose in a manner constituting a gross deviation from the agreed purpose; or

3. Having custody of a propelled vehicle pursuant to an agreement with the owner thereof whereby it is to be returned to the owner at a specified time, he/she knowingly retains or withholds possession thereof, without consent of the owner, for so lengthy a period beyond the specified time as to render the retention or possession a gross deviation from the agreement.

Persistent Willful Disobedience: Reoccurring, intentional violation of the Student Code of Conduct as determined by the school administrator.

Pipe: This offense includes possession, use or intention of use of a pipe (any length of metal not being used for the purpose it was normally intended) to inflict harm on another person, or to intimidate any person resulting in any of state defined incident descriptions and/or one or more disciplinary actions.

Possession: To have as property; own; to exert influence or control over. For example: Items found in student lockers, automobiles, clothing are considered to be in the possession of the student.

Razor Blade: This offense includes possession, use or intention of use of a razor blade to inflict harm on another person, or to intimidate any person resulting in any of the state defined incident descriptions and/or one or more disciplinary actions.

Reckless Endangerment: If the conduct results in an injury, then the incident is recorded under assault.

Robbery: (using force): The taking or attempting to take anything of value that is owned by another person or organization, under confrontational circumstances by force or threat of force or violence and/or by putting the victim in fear. A key difference between robbery and larceny is that a threat or assault is involved in a robbery. Examples include: extortion of lunch money.

A person commits the crime of robbery if he/she:

Violates § 13A-8-43, Code of Alabama, 1975; and

a. Is armed with a deadly weapon or dangerous instrument; or

b. Causes serious physical injury to another.

Possession then and there of an article used or fashioned in a manner to lead any person who is present reasonably to believe it to be a deadly weapon or dangerous instrument, or any verbal or other representation by the defendant that he/she is then and there so armed.

Violates § 13A-8-41, Code of Alabama, l975, and he/she is aided by another person actually present.

3. Uses force against the person of the owner or any person present with intent to overcome his physical resistance or physical power of resistance; or threatens the imminent use of force against the person of the owner or any person present with intent to compel acquiescence to the taking of or escaping with the property.

School Employee, Assault On: Record in the Assault category. This category refers to an individual who:

With intent to cause serious physical injury to a teacher or to an employee of a public education institution during or as a result of the performance of his or her duty, he/she causes physical injury to any person. For purposes other than lawful medical or therapeutic treatment, he/she intentionally causes stupor, unconsciousness, or other physical or mental impairment or injury to another person by administering to him or her, without his or her consent, a drug, substance or preparation capable of producing the intended harm. See also Assault.

Sexual Assault: (forcible sex offenses, includes attempted): Oral, anal or vaginal penetration by, or union with, the sexual organ of another or the anal or vaginal penetration of another by any other object. Report under Sexual Offenses.

Sexual Offense: (lewd behavior, indecent exposure): This includes sexual intercourse, sexual contact or other unlawful behavior or conduct intended to result in sexual gratification without force or threat of force and where the victim is capable of giving consent. Includes indecent exposure (exposure of private body parts to the sight of another person in a lewd or indecent manner in a public place); and the obscenity (conduct which by community standards is deemed to corrupt public morals by its indecency and/or lewdness; such as phone calls or other communication, unlawful manufacture, publishing, selling, buying or possessing materials, such as literature or photographs.

Sexual Harassment:

* + - * 1. To discriminate against a student in any course or program of study to any educational

institution, in the evaluation of academic achievement or in providing benefits, privileges and placement services on the basis of that student's submission to or rejection of sexual advances or requests for sexual favors by administrators, staff, teachers, students or other school board employees; and

2. To create or allow to exist an atmosphere of sexual harassment, defined as deliberate, repeated and unsolicited physical actions, gestures or verbal or written comments of a sexual nature, when such conduct has the purpose or effect of interfering with a student's academic performance or creating an intimidate, hostile or offensive learning environment.

Keys to Definition: Unwanted, repeated verbal or physical sexual behavior which is offensive and objectionable to the recipient, causes discomfort or humiliation and interferes with school performance.

Examples include: behaviors such as leering, pinching, grabbing, suggestive comments or jokes, pressure to engage in sexual activity and the following:

Using the computer to leave sexual messages or playing sex computer games; Rating an individual; for example, on a scale from 1 to 10; "Wedgies" - pulling underwear up at the waist so it goes between the buttocks; Making kissing sounds or smacking sounds; licking the lips suggestively; "Spiking" - pulling down someone's pants; Howling, catcalls, whistles; Touching (breasts, buttocks, etc.); Verbal comments (about parts of the body, clothing, etc.); Spreading sexual rumors; Sexual or dirty jokes; Massaging the neck and shoulders; and Touching oneself sexually in front of others

Examples include: entering or downloading pornographic content (words or pictures) onto school computers.

Stun Gun: See Weapons

Suspension, Out of School: Temporary removal of a student from a school and the school program. It does not include suspension for less than one complete day, Success Academy placement, or reassignment to another education program or class where the student will receive instruction under the supervision of the local education agency or referral to certificated employee to provide services.

Teacher, Assault On: This category refers to an individual who with intent to cause serious physical injury to a teacher or to an employee of a public education institution during or as a result of the performance of his or her duty, he/she causes physical injury to any person. For purposes other than lawful medical or therapeutic treatment, he/she intentionally causes stupor, unconsciousness, or other physical or mental impairment or injury to another person by administering to him or her, without his or her consent, a drug, substance or preparation capable of producing the intended harm.

Terroristic Threats: Act 94-784 of the Alabama Administrative Code sets forth guidelines for schools to follow when a student violates local board of education policies concerning drugs, alcohol, weapons, physical harm, or threatened physical harm to a person.

School safety is paramount to the Phenix City Board of Education. Terroristic threats of any kind in Phenix City schools will be taken seriously and dealt with in a swift, severe, and consistent manner. Specifically, terroristic threats will be further defined as: any communication or actions regarding students or school staff which threatens by any means to commit any crime of violence or to damage any property by doing any of the following:

* Intentionally or recklessly terrorizing another person;
* Causing the disruption of school activities;
* Causing the evacuation of a building, place of assembly or other serious public inconvenience.

Making terroristic threats will be considered a Class III offense and punished accordingly as described in the Student Code of Conduct.

Theft of Property: A person commits the crime of theft of property if he/she:

1. Knowingly obtains or exerts unauthorized control over the property of another, with intent to deprive the owner of his property; or

2. Knowingly obtains by deception control over the property of another, with intent to deprive the owner of his property.

Threat/Intimidation: (physical or verbal threat or intimidation): To unlawfully place another person in fear of bodily harm through verbal threats without displaying a weapon or subjecting the person to actual physical attack.

Tobacco: (possession, use): The possession, use, distribution or sale of tobacco products or paraphernalia (lighters, matches, etc.) to include but not limited to electronic cigarettes, on school grounds, school sponsored events and on transportation to and from school or other school sponsored transportation.

Trespassing: (school property or school function): To enter or remain on a public school campus or school board facility without authorization or invitation and with no lawful purpose for entry, including students under suspension or expulsion, and unauthorized persons who enter or remain on campus or school board facility after being directed to leave by chief administrator or designee of the facility, campus or function. A person commits the crime of criminal trespass if he/she knowingly enters or remains unlawfully in a building or upon real property which is fenced or enclosed in a manner designed to exclude intruders.

Truancy/Unauthorized Absence: Any unexcused absence as determined by the local school administrator. Included in this category is skipping and/or cutting class. Excessive tardiness is considered a type of truancy and will be treated as such.

Vandalism: (destruction of school or personal property): the willful and/or malicious destruction, damage or defacement of public or private property, real or personal, without the consent of the owner or the person having custody or control of it. This category includes graffiti.

Weapons Possession: (includes firearms and other weapons): Firearms (defined in Section 921 of Title 18 of the United States Code) include:

1. Any weapon (including a starter gun) which will or is designed to or may readily be converted to expel a projectile by the action of an explosive.

2. The frame or receiver of any weapon described above.

3. Any firearm muffler or firearm silencer.

4. Any destructive device, which includes:

a. Explosive, incendiary or poison gas

An explosive is any chemical compound or mixture that has the property of yielding readily to combustion or oxidation upon application of heat, flame or shock, including but not limited to dynamite, nitroglycerin, trinitrotoluene or ammonium nitrate when combined with other ingredients to form an explosive mixture, blasting caps and detonators.

This category does not include Class C common fireworks. It does include the following: a bomb, grenade, and/or a rocket having a propellant charge of more than four ounces, missile having an explosive or incendiary charge of more than one quarter ounce, mine, or similar device.

b. Any weapon that will, or which may be readily converted to, expel a projectile by the action of an explosive or other propellant, and which has any barrel with a bore or more than one-half inch in diameter.

c. Any combination or parts either designed or intended for use in converting any device into any destructive device described in the two immediately preceding examples, and from which a destructive device may be readily assembled. This does not include antique firearms nor Class C common fireworks.

d. Other weapons:

Possession, use or intention of use of any instrument or object to inflict harm on another person, or to intimidate any person. Included in this category are all types of knives, chains (any not being used for the purpose of which it was normally intended and capable of harming an individual), pipe (any length of metal not being used for the purpose it was normally intended), razor blades or similar instruments with sharp cutting edges, ice picks, dirks, other pointed instruments (including pencils or pens), nunchucks, brass knuckles, Chinese stars, billy clubs, tear gas gun, electrical weapons or device (stun gun), BB or pellet gun, explosives or propellants. Possession of any type of knife (including a pocket or pen knife) is included here.

Examples include: any type of firearms, might include toy guns if they are authentic replicas or are used in a threatening manner, firecrackers, fireworks, M80's, and mace pepper gas.

**TABLE OF CONTENTS**

| **TITLE** | **PAGE** |
| --- | --- |
| [Introduction](#kix.lsl43avfb5j) | 4 |
| [Due Process](#kix.s1vifo8xwazl) | 4 |
| [Roles of the Parents, Students, Schools, and School Personnel](#kix.ayxdu9bllph5) | 4 |
| [Jurisdiction of the School Board](#kix.sa2jb7fwicgf) | 5 |
| [Attendance](#kix.j7v8vb4ll7ss) | 5 |
| [Guidance Services](#kix.wq90b8ezf0eb) | 6 |
| [Free Speech and Expression](#kix.502cl3mm6d1q) | 6 |
| [Grades](#kix.gg2s075f1me) | 7 |
| [Privacy and Property Rights](#kix.3j7jy51cietu) | 7 |
| [Student Records](#kix.u4a6txusvpez) | 7 |
| [Student Organizations](#kix.1x8h3y8dk4ga) | 8 |
| [Student Publications](#kix.ruoq5pir9jpy) | 8 |
| [Student Grievances](#kix.d9m5c4ok2vpr) | 9 |
| [Formal Disciplinary Action and Procedures](#kix.pqid37srh8kh) | 9 |
| [Fighting](#kix.eoxhfvrotyiv) | 11 |
| [Out of School Violent Criminal Conduct](#kix.ltb44njhq84w) | 11 |
| [Students Transfers from Alternative Programs](#kix.t6g8d35uciky) | 11 |
| [Participation in Graduation Ceremony](#kix.knkyk8gpet28) | 12 |
| [Conduct at Extracurricular Activities](#kix.7ulfeoru2jfy) | 12 |
| [Classifications of Violations](#kix.6jg56zzcdc3j) | 12 |
| [Minor Offenses - Class I](#kix.rb6pvli3xw4e) | 13 |
| [Disciplinary Actions - Minor Offenses Class I](#kix.lw8aq72g9ilk) | 14 |
| [Intermediate Offenses - Class II](#kix.o8s1bqf55pdg) | 15 |
| [Disciplinary Actions - Intermediate Offenses - Class II](#kix.f4th6ibdvqd0) | 17 |
| [Major Offenses - Class III](#kix.2mjs8pp9p5e8) | 17 |
| [Disciplinary Actions - Major Offenses - Class III](#kix.x325emt14oof) | 19 |
| [Administrative Procedures - For Suspension of Students](#kix.cj6odtdeyqh9) | 20 |
| [Administrative Procedures - For Expulsion of Students](#kix.jy6rz5cvithx) | 21 |
| [Administrative Procedures for Suspension and Expulsion of Students with Disabilities](#kix.2tjlg3futzks) | 22 |
| [Additional Policies](#kix.cdis2ziwifut) | 23 |
| [Summary of Digital Resources Responsible Use Policy](#kix.h0qrsv91ng0l) | 25 |
| [Personal Electronic Device Policy](#kix.xnm7odvetctz) | 26 |
| [Unsafe School Choice Option Policy](#kix.3auqojmauq0j) | 27 |
| [Regulations Governing Public Schools](#kix.u3myuzquv36n) | 27 |
| [Student Anti-Harassment Policy](#kix.6i7libetw6w3) | 29 |
| [Digital Resources Responsible Use Policy for all Students K-12](#kix.t2tj411bkdec) | 32 |
| [Electronic Device Responsible Use Policy Contract for Students in Grades 6-12](#kix.due8fjg7w9rs) | 36 |
| [Electronic Device Responsible Use Policy Contract for Students in Grades PreK-5](#kix.wcz6gabyvlpp) | 37 |
| [Glossary](#kix.ug91bkkexawo) | 38 |

**INTRODUCTION**

The Phenix City Board of Education believes that for students to be able to receive effective quality instruction, schools must be safe, orderly, friendly, and business-like. This Student Code of Conduct was developed to help students, parents, and school personnel understand what behavior is expected in our schools and to explain the consequences for violating the rules.

**DUE PROCESS**

Due process will include the appropriate hearings and reviews, and, in all cases, the rights of individuals will be ensured and protected.

“Students in school, as well as out, are persons under the Constitution. They are possessed of fundamental rights which the State must respect, just as they themselves must respect their obligation to the State.”

(United States Supreme Court)

**ROLES OF THE PARENTS, STUDENTS, SCHOOLS, AND SCHOOL PERSONNEL**

For schools to provide the most effective educational program, parents, students, and school personnel must develop a cooperative relationship. This will require:

Parents/Guardians who:

* Promote the development of cooperative, courteous attitudes in their children;
* Keep in touch with the school concerning all phases of their children's progress;
  + - See that children are regular in attendance and that any absence or tardiness is promptly explained;
* Provide materials and resources needed to complete class work;
* Help their children to be healthy, clean, and neat;
* Talk with school officials about special conditions that affect their children or other children in the school;
* Discuss progress reports, report cards, and work assignments with their children;
* Are responsible for providing current, correct addresses, phone numbers, and emergency contacts to the school office;
* Attend scheduled parent-teacher conferences;
* See that students who do not ride the bus arrive at school at the appropriate time and leave immediately when dismissed;
* Work with school personnel to achieve appropriate behavior for their children.

Students who:

* Are present and punctual to all classes daily;
* Come to class with appropriate supplies;
* Respect the person and property of others;
* Are clean, neat, and appropriately dressed;
* Conduct themselves in a safe, responsible, and courteous manner;
* Refrain from the use of profanity and inflammatory remarks;
* Are responsible for their own work;
* Show a positive, cooperative attitude toward the school and school personnel;
* Are familiar with the local school handbook and follow its rules.

Schools that:

* Show respect for all students;
* Provide courses of study which meet the educational needs of students;
* Use effective discipline techniques based upon fair and impartial treatment;
* Cooperate with community agencies;
* Make parents feel welcome, needed, and appreciated;
* Are clean, neat, safe, and comfortable;
* Promote a spirit of warmth and cooperation among staff and with students;
* Seek to involve students in appropriate policy decisions;
* Provide steps in grievance procedures;
* Are sensitive to the special needs of students.

School personnel who:

* Are punctual and regular in attendance to school and assignments;
* Come prepared to perform their duties with appropriate materials;
* Refrain from the use of profanity and inflammatory statements;
* Respect the person and property of others;
* Are clean, neat, and appropriately dressed;
* Conduct themselves in a safe, responsible, and courteous manner;
* Follow rules and regulations of the school and the Phenix City Board of Education;
* Are approachable and available to students and parents;
* Seek changes through proper channels;
* Continually update professional knowledge and skills;
* Show a positive, cooperative attitude toward students and the school.

**JURISDICTION OF THE SCHOOL BOARD**

Students shall be under the jurisdiction of the school from the time they arrive at school each day until they leave the school campus in the afternoon. In cases where students ride a school owned bus, they shall be under the jurisdiction of the school from the time they board the bus until the students exit the bus in the afternoon.

Students shall be under the jurisdiction of the school while attending any school sponsored activity either at school or away from school. This shall apply to all students including athletic teams, pep clubs, band, and other student organizations.

Jurisdictional control over students may be extended to the immediate vicinity of the school and the bus stop if the conduct of the student(s) appears to have a harmful effect on the health, safety or welfare of others.

**ATTENDANCE**

Alabama law requires all children between the ages of six and seventeen to attend school.

The Phenix City Board of Education believes that regular attendance is necessary for successful completion of course requirements. Administrators and teachers will make reasonable efforts to encourage attendance by students and inform parents when there are attendance problems. The final responsibility, however, rests with each student and his/her parent.

Student Responsibilities:

* To attend all classes daily and on time;
* To provide appropriate documentation for all absences;
* To request, complete, and turn in on time all make-up work given for excused absences.

Student Rights:

* To be informed of and oriented to attendance policies and procedures;
* To appeal decisions pertaining to absences;
* To be given make-up work and a reasonable length of time for completing and turning it in.

**GUIDANCE SERVICES**

Schools have the responsibility to provide a guidance/counseling program appropriate to the age of the students and to make relevant information available to students.

Student Responsibilities:

* To use guidance services for their education and personal improvement;
* To cooperate with guidance personnel and schedule appointments in advance unless an emergency exists.

Student Rights:

* To be informed of services available at the school;
* To have access to individual and group guidance.

**FREE SPEECH AND EXPRESSION**

In a democratic society, one of the basic purposes of education is to prepare students to express themselves in a responsible manner. Self-expression is guaranteed under the 1st and 14th Amendments of the Constitution of the United States.

Student Responsibilities:

* To respect the rights and beliefs of others;
* To respect the opinions of others to disagree in a manner that does not interrupt the educational process;
* To act in a way that upholds the dignity of all people;
* To plan, seek approval for. and conduct activities that fit the educational objectives of the school.

Student Rights:

* To express written or verbal views in a manner that is not obscene, profane, slanderous, or libelous;
* To identify with American ideals expressed in the Constitution of the United States;
* To refrain from any activities that violate personal religious beliefs or practices.

**GRADES**

A grade in a subject should be the teacher's objective evaluation of the student's achievement in the class. Grades will not be used as a way of keeping order in the classroom, nor should a student's behavior be used in determining grades.

Student Responsibilities:

* To become informed of the way grades are determined in each class;
* To perform equal to ability and try to improve when notice is given of unsatisfactory work.

Student Rights:

* To be oriented to a teacher's method of grading at the beginning of the course;
* To receive regular progress reports.

**PRIVACY AND PROPERTY RIGHTS**

Federal and state laws provide students with a reasonable expectation of privacy along with freedom from unreasonable search and seizure of property. However, these guarantees are not unlimited and must be balanced by the school's responsibility to protect the health, safety, and welfare of all students.

Student Responsibilities:

* To attend school and activities without bringing anything prohibited by law or school board policy or that will interfere with the educational process;
* To respect the property and rights of others and to refrain from damage or destruction of it.

Student Rights:

* To have personal possessions kept, unless appropriate school personnel have reasonable cause to believe the law or school board policy is being violated;
* To attend school in a place where personal property is respected.

**STUDENT RECORDS**

Student records should contain relevant, accurate, and appropriate information needed for making educational decisions. These records are to be treated confidentially.

Responsibilities of Students and Parents/Guardians:

* To give the school any information that may be useful in making appropriate educational decisions;
* To authorize release of information to appropriate agencies when it is within federal, state and local agencies.

Student Rights:

* To review and challenge information contained in records relating directly to the student;
* To be assured of protection from illegal release of personal identifiable information to unauthorized sources.

**STUDENT ORGANIZATIONS**

Student governments can be effective in training students for involvement in the democratic process. School personnel have the responsibility to see that these organizations provide for positive student involvement.

Student Responsibilities:

* To become informed on policies and rules concerning the actions of students;
* To conduct campaigns in a way that respects the dignity of all;
* To elect student officers and representatives who are aware of the school needs and will work continuously toward meeting those needs;
* To regularly attend appropriate meetings and exhibit proper conduct.

Student Rights:

* To have access to board policies and school rules;
* To run for a school office without regard to race, sex, creed, or political beliefs;
* To form approved student organizations within the school under the supervision of a faculty advisor;
* To attend meetings when they are scheduled, provided they have the principal's**\*** approval.

**\*** Principal may mean an assistant principal or other professional designated by the principal as his/her representative. This applies anywhere the word principal is used in this Student Code of Conduct.

**STUDENT PUBLICATIONS**

One of the functions of schools is to provide ways through which students may express themselves and participate in exchanging ideas. Official student publications should include viewpoints representative of all the students. Final approval rests with the principal.

Student Responsibilities:

* To refrain from publishing obscene, libelous, and offensive materials;
* To seek full information on topics to be published;
* To observe rules of good journalism under the guidance of a faculty member.

Student Rights:

* To participate in the development of publications that are part of the curriculum and under the supervision of a faculty member.

**STUDENT GRIEVANCES**

The Phenix City Board of Education believes that students have a right to express their concerns to school personnel. Therefore, students shall be guaranteed the opportunity to present their grievances in an orderly manner with the assurance that their concerns will be reviewed. The process must be as follows:

1. Student(s) should request an appointment with the principal.

2. The appointment must be at a time that will not interfere with regularly scheduled classes or activities.

3. The principal will, with the help of appropriate school personnel, make an honest effort to resolve the problem.

4. If the principal is unable to settle the matter, the concern may be sent to the superintendent of schools.

**FORMAL DISCIPLINARY ACTION AND PROCEDURES**

After-School Detention:

Certified staff members have the authority to assign students to stay after school as a disciplinary action. A student may be required to stay up to one hour beyond the normal dismissal time provided parents have been notified a day in advance. When after-school detention is necessary, the parent shall be responsible for picking the student up at the designated time.

Disciplinary Probation:

Disciplinary probation is a set amount of time the principal gives for a student to correct his/her behavior. Specific requirements will be established for the student to follow during the period of probation. Staff members who are involved will monitor the student and help the principal determine if the conditions are met.

In-School Suspension**/**Behavioral Support (CARE) Classroom:

In-School Suspension/Behavioral Support Classroom occurs when a student is removed from the regular classroom activities but is not dismissed from the school. The principal has the authority to assign students to in-school suspension/behavioral support classroom for a reasonable and specified period of time. Principals and their staff have the responsibility of determining the particulars of the program in their respective schools.

Writing Assignments:

If writing assignments are used as a consequence for violation of school rules, they will be used as a tool for teaching and learning. For example, a principal may require a student to write a plan for correcting his/her behavior or to write an essay on classroom conduct. In no case should repetitive sentence writing be assigned as punishment for misbehavior.

Work Assignment:

The principal has the authority to assign supervised activities related to maintenance of school facilities as a disciplinary action. Such activities should be related to the offense and for a reasonable and specified length of time. In addition, they must be appropriate to the age, size, and physical condition of the student. Parents/guardians will be notified prior to the student's work time and are responsible for transporting the student.

School Bus Suspension:

The principal has the authority to deny a student the privilege of riding a school bus based on the student's violations of the rules. The suspension shall be for a reasonable and specific period of time. When such action is taken, the parent shall be responsible for the student's transportation. In extreme cases, bus privileges may be revoked.

Physical Restraint/Seclusion:

When it is necessary to maintain order, the principal or designee has the authority to use reasonable force to restrain or appropriate measures to seclude a student from hurting or attempting to hurt himself/herself or others (see AL. Code209-3-1-.2). Law enforcement officers may be called to enforce this action if necessary.

Corporal Punishment:

If corporal punishment is required, it shall be administered with extreme care, tact and caution, and then only by the principal or his/her designee in the presence of another professional school employee. At no time shall corporal punishment be administered in the presence of another student. The student will be given the reason for the punishment prior to its administration. In cases where a student protests innocence or ignorance, he/she shall be given an opportunity to explain that side of the situation.

Suspension:

Temporary removal of a student from a school and the school program. It does not include suspension for less than one complete day, Success Academy placement, or reassignment to another education program or class where the student will receive instruction under the supervision of the local education agency or referral to certificated employee to provide services.

Saturday School:

The principal has the authority to assign a student to Saturday School in accordance with the policies of the local school and the Board of Education. A notice of the assignment must be given to the student prior to the day on which attendance is required and a copy mailed to the parents.

Phenix City Success Academy:

The Phenix City Success Academy provides for continuing the education of students no longer permitted in the regular school program. The principal may place a student in the Phenix City Success Academy by following due process procedures, but the final authority rests with the superintendent.

Expulsion:

Expulsion is the removal by the Board of Education of a student's right to attend school in a school under the management of the Board of Education. Expulsion is for misconduct beyond the school board's resources for correction.

**FIGHTING**

Any student in grades 6-12 fighting at school, adjacent to school, on the bus, or at the bus stop, for whatever reason, will be removed from their campus and will be charged with a Class III - Major Offense. Disciplinary actions for Class III offenses are outlined on page 19 (Administrative Procedures/Remedy Class III Offenses) of the Student Code of Conduct. In these cases, law enforcement may be involved and charges may be filed.

In addition to the above punishment, if a student fights on the bus, they may be suspended from the bus for the remainder of the school year and/or parts of the following school year.

**OUT OF SCHOOL VIOLENT CRIMINAL CONDUCT**

It is the intent and duty of the Phenix City Board of Education to provide students, teachers, staff, and administrators with educational settings that are safe, orderly, and conducive to learning. Therefore, if a student is charged with a crime in the community that is a felony, of a violent nature, or involves deadly weapons, the school principal shall immediately notify the Superintendent, or designee, and apprise him/her of the charges. A hearing will be held to consider the nature and seriousness of the charges, affording the student and the parents proper due process. One of the following recommendations will be made at the hearing:

* The student will be suspended and may not be readmitted to school until criminal charges have been disposed of by appropriate authorities.
* The student will be placed in the Phenix City Success Academy until criminal charges have been disposed of by appropriate authorities.
* The student will be placed in a Homebound setting or at a neutral site until criminal charges have been disposed of by appropriate authorities.

During this period of time, the student will not be allowed to come on campus of any Phenix City school or attend any extra-curricular activity or event involving a Phenix City school.

The graduation ceremony is a privilege, not a right; therefore, if the graduation ceremony is an issue, the principal and Superintendent (or designee) will make the determination regarding the student’s participation in the ceremony.

**STUDENTS TRANSFERS FROM ALTERNATIVE PROGRAMS**

Any student transferring into the Phenix City School System must be in good disciplinary standing from his/her previous school(s) with no outstanding suspension, Success Academy placements, or expulsion offenses pending. The Phenix City Board of Education honors suspensions, Success Academy placements, and expulsions from other official Boards of Education. Students transferring in from a youth detention facility or any other Success Academy setting must be enrolled at the Phenix City Success Academy setting for a probationary period of time. Length of the probationary period will be determined at the discipline hearing. Additionally, if the hearing officer deems it appropriate, the student may receive services in an alternative setting, which may include but is not limited to, homebound instruction or in a secure location such as the Educational Services Center.

**PARTICIPATION IN GRADUATION CEREMONY**

Participation in the graduation ceremony is a privilege, not a right. This privilege is earned by completing all graduation requirements set forth by the Alabama State Board of Education and the Phenix City Board of Education. This privilege may be revoked based on serious misconduct, on or away from the school campus, especially if the event occurs at or near the time of graduation. This determination will be made by the principal, Superintendent, or his/her designee.

**CONDUCT AT EXTRACURRICULAR ACTIVITIES**

Extracurricular activities are an important part of any quality educational experience for students and are equally important to the overall health and image of the school and community. These activities include band, academic clubs, cheerleading, and athletics as well as many other organizations. Any misconduct which causes a student to be removed/ejected from participation in an event/game will be subject to the following:

1. A minimum one (1) game/event suspension.
2. Payment of any fines that might be levied due to the suspension/ejection. This pertains especially to athletic events and fines must be paid before continued participation by the student. If the parent/student chooses not to pay the fine, the student will be removed from the team.
3. During the suspension a student may not travel with the team/club or be on site when the team participates.
4. The above standards also pertain or apply to coaches.
5. Any other unsportsmanlike conduct resulting in an ejection and/or fine may result in removal from the team for the remainder of the season.

**CLASSIFICATIONS OF VIOLATIONS**

Each classroom teacher will deal with general student disruption by taking disciplinary action in the classroom, by making phone calls to parents when possible, by scheduling conferences with parents, and/or by involving school counselors. **Only when such action taken by the teacher is ineffective or when the disruption is severe should students be referred to the principal. Failure to bring notebooks, pencils, books, or other necessary materials to class, failure to turn in homework or failure to participate in class are not reasons to refer a student to the principal. However, defiance of a teacher in regard to these areas is cause for disciplinary referral.**

Violations of the Student Code of Conduct are grouped into three (3) classes:

1. Minor, Class I;

2. Intermediate, Class II;

3. Major, Class III.

Before determining the classification of a violation, the principal will consult with the student(s) involved and with the appropriate school personnel. Once the classification is made, the principal will implement the disciplinary procedure.

Habitual Violations:

Violations will be considered habitual after the third offense within the same class. When it is determined that a violation must be treated as habitual, the disciplinary actions listed in the next higher class for subsequent offenses will be used.

The habitual violations concept will apply to Class I and Class II offenses.

Multiple Violations:

Multiple violations in the same class during one incident will be considered more serious than a single violation and may be transferred to a higher class for disciplinary action.

Glossary

Definitions and clarifications of terms and offenses may be found in the glossary located at the end of this document.

**MINOR OFFENSES - CLASS I**

1.01 Excessive distraction of students - Any behavior that disrupts the orderly educational process. Examples: Talking excessively, provoking other students, interrupting class functions, etc.;

1.02 Illegal organization - Any on-campus activities of organizations not recognized by the schools;

1.03 Minor intimidation of a student - The intentional, unlawful threat by word or act to do harm to another student that creates a well-founded fear in the student that such harm is likely;

1.04 Participation in games of chance (gambling) for money and/or other things of value;

1.05 Excessive tardiness - Repeatedly reporting late to school or class (refer to local school handbook);

1.06 Non-directed use of profane or obscene language;

1.07 Non-conformity to dress code (refer to school handbook);

1.08 Minor disruption on a school bus;

1.09 Inappropriate public display of affection including, but not limited to, hugging and kissing;

1.10 Continued refusal to complete class assignments;

1.11 Repeated failure to follow instructions. Examples: Failure to get parent's signature on papers, failure to obey directions in hallways, failure to carry notes home, etc.;

1.12 Unauthorized use of school or personal property;

1.13 Littering of school property;

1.14 Continued disregard of student parking rules;

1.15 Unwarranted touching of other students;

1.16 Unauthorized use and/or possession of tape players, radios, beepers, cell phones (see glossary - Cellular Phone Use), laser light pointers, video games, and any other distracting electronic devices;

1.17 Chronically Absent - The Alabama State Department of Education defines a chronic absentee as a student who has missed 18 or more school days, both excused and unexcused absences;

* + Grades 9-12
    - Upon reaching or surpassing 50% of the allowable absences as designated by the Alabama State Department of Education, per semester, and for any day absent thereafter per semester, a student shall be assigned Saturday School for each day absent in excess.
      * For each Saturday School attended, a day absent shall be recorded in the student’s record as “All Day Other – Time Made Up (TMU).”
        + Time made up is limited to the semester in which chronic absenteeism occurred.
      * Credit will be denied in any class in which the student is chronically absent. Exceptions may be considered such as hospitalization and physician’s care.

1.18 Any other disciplinary violation, which is deemed reasonable by the principal as an offense after consideration of extenuating circumstances;

**DISCIPLINARY ACTIONS - MINOR OFFENSES - CLASS I**

Disciplinary Disposition for Class I Offenses

Disciplinary options, depending on circumstances are: parental contact and/or conference, probation, completion of written assignments, after-school detention, corporal punishment, Saturday School, work assignments, or in-school suspension/behavioral support classroom. Suspension or recommendation to the alternative programs may be used at the discretion of the principal. NOTE: Special circumstances may result in a recommendation for expulsion. If this occurs, the expulsion procedures in this document will be followed.

Any student assigned to the CARE Program for 10 or more days or assigned to the Phenix City Success Academy for any length of time will not be permitted to participate in any extra-curricular/co-curricular activities until returning to the regular school program (reporting to regular classes).  Participation after returning to the regular school program will be at the discretion of the sponsor/coach of the extra-curricular/co-curricular activity.

**INTERMEDIATE OFFENSES - CLASS II**

2.01 Defiance of authority - Any verbal or non-verbal refusal to comply with reasonable orders or directions from school personnel;

2.02 Possession and/or use of tobacco products or paraphernalia - Having or using tobacco products or paraphernalia (lighters, matches, etc.) on the school premises or in any school-sponsored activity;

Possession and/or use of electronic smoking devices or paraphernalia - Having or using e-cigarettes, e-cigs, electronic nicotine delivery systems, vaporizer cigarettes, vape pens, etc, on the school premises or in any school-sponsored activity. (Class II 1st offense/subsequent offenses may be categorized as Class III);

2.03 Assault and/or threat by act or word to do violence to a school board employee (Moved to Class III Offense 3.18);

2.04 Harassment/Bullying of Students - Intentionally harassing, touching, striking, or causing bodily harm to another student. (See Glossary: Harassment/Bullying);

2.05 Fighting - Any physical conflict between two or more students (Moved to Class III Offense 3.21);

2.06 Stealing, Larceny, Petty Theft - Intentional, unlawful taking or carrying away of public or personal property valued at less than $100;

2.07 Property Damage/Vandalism - Intentional, deliberate damage of less than $100 to public or personal property;

2.08 Possession of stolen property with the knowledge that it is stolen;

2.09 Threats - Extortion - Maliciously threatening, verbally or in writing, to injure the person, property, or reputation of another with the intent to extort money or gain any advantage whatsoever; and/or intentionally attempting to force the threatened person or any other person to do an act against his/her will;

NOTE: Completion of the extortion, either by the victim's giving in or by the threats being carried out against the victim, makes 2.09 a Class III - Major Offense.

2.10 Trespassing - Willfully entering or remaining in/on property without proper authorization; or having authorization but has been warned by a person in authority to leave but refuses to do so;

2.11 Possession and/or igniting fireworks;

2.12 Obscene manifestations (verbal, written, or gesture) toward another person;

2.13 Directing profane or obscene language toward a school board employee (Moved to Class III Offense 3.19);

2.14 Unauthorized absence from school or leaving without permission;

2.15 Forgery - Intentionally disrupting school/parent communication. Example: changing grades, signing notes to be allowed to check out of school, etc.;

2.16 Possession and/or transfer of objects that are potentially dangerous;

2.17 Inciting student disorder or malicious mischief;

2.18 Intentionally providing false information to or withholding information from school board employees;

2.19 Disorderly conduct - Any act which substantially disrupts the orderly conduct of a school function. (See Glossary: Disorderly Conduct);

2.20 Excessive disciplinary offenses;

2.21 Improper use of computers and/or electronic devices (including but not limited to cheating, taking pictures/video without authorization, posting electronic pictures/video without authorization);

2.22 Accessory to an Infraction - An accessory is a person who assists in the commission of a Code of Conduct infraction, but who does not actually participate in the commission of the infraction as a joint principal;

2.23 Any other disciplinary violation, which is deemed reasonable by the principal as an offense after consideration of extenuating circumstances.

**DISCIPLINARY ACTIONS - INTERMEDIATE OFFENSES - CLASS II**

Disciplinary Disposition for Class II Offenses

Disciplinary options, depending on circumstances are: parental contact and/or conference, probation, completion of written assignments, after-school detention, corporal punishment, Saturday School, work assignments, or in-school suspension/behavioral support classroom. Suspension or recommendation to the alternative programs may be used at the discretion of the principal. NOTE: Special circumstances may result in a recommendation for expulsion. If this occurs, the expulsion procedures in this document will be followed.

Any student assigned to the CARE Program for 10 or more days or assigned to the Phenix City Success Academy for any length of time will not be permitted to participate in any extra-curricular/co-curricular activities until returning to the regular school program (reporting to regular classes).  Participation after returning to the regular school program will be at the discretion of the sponsor/coach of the extra-curricular/co-curricular activity.

**MAJOR OFFENSES - CLASS III**

3.01 Drugs - The unauthorized possession, transfer, use, or sale of drugs, drug paraphernalia, alcoholic beverages, or counterfeit drugs (See Glossary: Alcohol, Drug);

3.02 Arson - The malicious and willful burning of or attempting to burn property;

3.03 Assault upon a school board employee - The unlawful and intentional touching or striking of a school board employee;

3.04 Robbery - The taking of money or property from another by force, violence, assault or the instilling of fear;

3.05 Stealing - The deliberate, unlawful taking or carrying away of property valued at $100 or more belonging to or in the lawful possession of another;

3.06 Gambling - The intentional, unlawful participation in gambling activities involving amounts over $100;

3.07 Burglary of school property - Entering or remaining in a structure or conveyance with the intent to commit an offense when the premises are closed to the public;

3.08 Criminal Mischief - Willful and malicious injury or damage of $200 or more to public or private property;

3.09 Weapons Possession - Any instrument or object carried with the intent to be armed (See definition in Glossary);

NOTE: The Gun-Free Schools Act of 1994 requires the expulsion (i.e. the removal from the regular school program) of any student who brings a firearm to school for a period of at least one year. In addition, the student will be referred to the juvenile court system.

3.10 Discharging any pistol, rifle, shotgun, air gun, or any other device;

3.11 Bomb threats - Any such communication regarding school board property which causes the interruption of the educational environment;

3.12 Explosions - Preparing, possessing, or igniting on school board property explosive substances likely to cause serious bodily injury or property damage;

3.13 Sexual Acts -

1. Acts of a sexual nature including, but not limited to, intercourse, battery, rape, or attempted rape;

2. Indecent exposure;

3. Any form of sexual harassment whether written or verbal.

3.14 Assault - Intentionally causing great bodily harm, disability, or permanent disfigurement (See Glossary: Assault);

3.15 Inciting or participating in student disorder - Leading, encouraging, or assisting in major disturbances which result in destruction/damage to property and/or injury to others during any school-sponsored activity;

3.16 Distributing, producing, or selling school records such as report cards, grade sheets, etc.;

3.17 Activating fire alarms with malicious intent;

3.18 Assault and/or threat by act or word to do violence to a school board employee;

3.19 Directing profane or obscene language toward a school board employee;

3.20Terroristic Threats - Any communication or action regarding students or school staff that threatens, by any means, to commit any crime of violence or to damage any property by doing any of the following:

1. Intentionally or recklessly terrorizing another person;

2. Causing the disruption of school activities;

3. Causing the evacuation of a building, place of assembly or other serious public inconvenience.

(See Glossary - Terroristic Threats)

3.21 Fighting - Any physical conflict between two (2) or more students;

NOTE: Disciplinary actions for students in grades 6-12 are addressed in the Fighting section of this document.

3.22 Computer Tampering/Hacking – Tampering with computers or hacking into school/system networks to change student or employee records, change grades, delete files, compromise passwords, etc.;

3.23 Accessory to an Infraction - An accessory is a person who assists in the commission of a Code of Conduct infraction, but who does not actually participate in the commission of the infraction as a joint principal;

3.24  Possession and/or use of electronic smoking devices or paraphernalia - Having or using e-cigarettes, e-cigs, electronic nicotine delivery systems, vaporizer cigarettes, vape pens, etc, on the school premises or in any school-sponsored activity (repeat offender);

3.25 Any other disciplinary violation, which is deemed reasonable by the principal as an offense after consideration of extenuating circumstances.

**DISCIPLINARY ACTIONS - MAJOR OFFENSES - CLASS III**

Administrative Procedures/Remedy - Class III Offenses

Premise:

It is the intent of the Phenix City Board of Education to always strive to make sound decisions in regard to student behavior and administrative remedies that do not rely on a zero-tolerance approach, but rather a balanced approach. Decision-making should be based on sound judgment, discretion, prior history, specific circumstances, experience, the specific facts of the case, and any other information provided that will contribute to a fair judgment and/or subsequent remedy. During this process, the focus will always be on the short and long term impact on the child, as well as the victims (if pertinent), while being mindful of the overall impact on school discipline and parent/teacher/community confidence.

Remedies:

The central office level hearing officer, with input from the school administration, will make a determination of guilt or innocence and will recommend any combination of the following discipline remedies based on the above premise:

* Expulsion (duration to be determined by the Board of Education);
* Success Academy Placement (20 days minimum to remainder of the school year);
* Homebound Instruction;
* Suspension (one (1) day to one (1) semester);
* Probationary Period (from one (1) month to remainder of school year);
* Community Service;
* Removal from Extra-Curricular Team/Group/Activity (this can range from immediate removal to temporary to permanent removal of any social functions such as the prom, military balls, and senior end of year activities to include class night/graduation ceremony);
* Referral to Juvenile Court;
* Referral to Appropriate Community Agency;
* Suspend off bus for up to one (1) calendar year;
* ALC - Semester.

Input:

In all cases, input will be solicited from all parties including, but not limited to, victims, parents, involved teachers, coaches, and/or sponsors, and will be considered before rendering a judgment and/or remedy.

Appeals:

All decisions will be considered final. Appeals may be submitted in writing to the Superintendent of Education within five (5) days of the hearing with the hearing officer. The appeal focus will be primarily on policy and procedures as opposed to second-guessing the administrators and hearing officer who are much more privy to the details and nuances of the specific case.

All Students:

Recommendation from the principal for expulsion as outlined in the Administrative Procedures for Suspension and Expulsion in this document. The principal shall consult with law enforcement officials on all Class III violations.

**ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES - FOR SUSPENSION OF STUDENTS**

Authority:

The school principal has the authority to suspend students from school.

Notification:

Prior to suspension -

1. Students will be made aware of the charge(s) against them;

2. Students will be given an opportunity to respond;

3. Reasonable efforts will be made to contact parents/guardians;

4. Parents/guardians will be notified of further action that will take place.

Immediate suspension is justified when the students’ continued presence is a threat to themselves or others, endangers school property, or seriously disrupts the orderly educational process. Principals have the authority to call law enforcement officers to remove uncooperative students. When this is necessary, parents/guardians will be notified by telephone, if at all possible.

Length:

1. The principal has the authority to suspend up to ten (10) days. The principal may suspend for additional days with approval of the superintendent or her/his designee.

2. If an incident causes the principal to make a recommendation for expulsion, the suspension shall remain in effect until action is taken on the expulsion recommendation. (See Administrative Procedures for Expulsion of Students section in this document.)

3. Students on suspension but not referred to the superintendent's office must comply with the full length of the suspension unless the principal approves an alternative.

Terms:

1. During the period of suspension, students cannot attend school functions nor enter school property for any reason during the school day.

2. Suspended students may not participate in extracurricular activities.

3. Suspended students may attend public events.

4. Students suspended from school may not enter property of any other Phenix City public school.

5. When students are suspended, their teachers will be notified concerning the date and length of suspension. Teachers will follow local school policy regarding make-up work for days missed on suspension.

Readmission:

Before students return from suspension, a conference MUST be held with the principal. The conference must include parents/guardians unless otherwise approved by the principal. Readmission slips to return to class will be given by the principal.

**ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES - FOR EXPULSION OF STUDENTS**

Notification by Principal:

Immediately following an incident which may result in a recommendation for expulsion, the principal is authorized to suspend the student indefinitely pending a hearing for expulsion. The principal will notify the student and the parents/guardians that they have a right to a hearing, to be present, to present witnesses, to ask questions, and to be represented by counsel. The parents/ guardians shall be given five (5) days from the receipt of the notice to request such a hearing. If a hearing is not requested, the student shall be dropped from the roll.

Administrative Hearing:

If an administrative hearing is requested, the hearing officer shall set a date and hold such a hearing. The student and the parents/guardians shall have a right to be present, to present witnesses, to ask questions, and to be represented by counsel. The hearing officer shall review all of the evidence and make a decision regarding expulsion.

The hearing officer may determine that disciplinary action other than expulsion is appropriate because of extenuating circumstances or that an expulsion recommendation is justified.

If, in the opinion of the hearing officer, expulsion is justified, the parents shall be notified the student has a right to a hearing with the Board of Education and they have five (5) days to request such a hearing. If no request is made, the student is dropped from the roll.

If the parents/guardians make a request for a hearing with the Board, a special meeting will be called for the Board to consider expulsion of the student. The student and parents will be notified of the meeting ten (10) days in advance. All correspondence shall be hand delivered or mailed with a return receipt requested.

Hearing with the Board:

At the Board Meeting, where expulsion of a student is to be considered, the student will have a right to be present, to present witnesses on his/her behalf, to ask questions, and to be represented by counsel.

1. The Board will first allow the superintendent, principal, and any witnesses requested by the superintendent to present testimony relevant to the recommended expulsion and report facts which resulted in such recommendation.

2. The Board will then permit the student, parents/guardians, or person representing the student to ask questions concerning statements relevant to the recommended expulsion.

3. When the superintendent has finished his/her presentation, the student will be allowed to present relevant matters, including the right to testify and to call witnesses opposing the recommended expulsion.

4. Immediately following the student's presentation, the superintendent will recommend the action deemed appropriate and just.

5. The Board, with the school board attorney present, will then go into executive session to deliberate the recommended action. During these deliberations, there will be no new information presented.

6. The Board will vote in an open meeting. If the action is to expel the student, the Board will specify a period of time for expulsion.

Terms:

1. Students may not request make-up work for credit while expelled.

2. Expelled students may not participate in any school-related activity. These activities include, but are not limited to, club activities, prom, senior class events, and athletics.

3. Expelled students may not visit or be on any Phenix City school campus during the school day.

4. Expelled students may not attend school-sponsored public activities such as football or basketball games.

**ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES FOR SUSPENSION AND EXPULSION OF STUDENTS WITH DISABILITIES**

When long-term suspension and/or expulsion is considered, the Special Education Coordinator will be notified in writing. Notice will include the action pending and the reasons for such action.

The principal shall, within five (5) days, convene the IEP Committee.

The committee will determine if the alleged misconduct had a direct and significant relationship to the student's disability. If the IEP Committee determines it does NOT, school administrators may follow the usual due process procedures outlined in this document, keeping in mind that the educational process cannot be completely stopped for students covered under PL 94-142.

If the IEP Committee determines the behavior in question DOES have a direct and significant relationship to the student's disability and if the student is not a threat to himself/herself or others, the committee will consider changing the IEP to address the inappropriate behavior. Such changes could include a more restrictive environment.

If a change in placement is recommended but unacceptable to the parents/guardians, the student must remain in the present educational placement until the matter is resolved either administratively or judicially. However, if the principal believes the student is a threat to the safety of himself/herself or others, the superintendent may request injunctive relief from the court for temporary removal from the present educational placement until the matter is settled.

Section 290-8-9.9 of the Alabama Administrative Code regarding discipline procedures will be followed in the Phenix City Schools.

**ADDITIONAL POLICIES**

Student Drop-Outs:

Students who leave school during any given semester and who do not enroll in another school cannot return to the regular school program during the same semester without official permission from the superintendent.

Drug Abuse:

The Phenix City Schools intend to comply and cooperate fully with laws regarding illegal drug use and drug abuse.

When prescription drugs are required at school for medical reasons, students shall present them to the office and follow local school procedures.

**The Phenix City Board of Education will allow law enforcement agencies to make periodic, unannounced \*visits to any Phenix City school for the purpose of detecting the presence of illegal drugs. \*The visits are unannounced to anyone except the local Superintendent and building Principal.**

School Failure Assistant/PST:

A Problem Solving Team (PST) has been created to address students who may be at risk of not experiencing school success and may be in danger of school failure. Each school has its own PST and the contact person may be found by calling the school office.

Student Dress Policy:

It is expected that teachers, administrators, and students dress in such a manner that will insure the health and safety of all school personnel. The dress and personal appearance will not be disruptive nor interfere with the educational process.

A student’s school clothes will consist of clothing that is neat, clean, safe, and appropriate for school wear. Safe refers to clothing that in no way may cause danger to the student, other students, or staff; appropriate refers to clothing that covers the body sufficiently enough not to attract undue attention from school officials and/or other students. Any clothing that may disrupt the learning environment is considered inappropriate for school wear.

The principal or designee will make the final judgment as to whether or not a student’s clothing is appropriate for school wear (see local school handbook for dress code information). The student will not be allowed to attend class until dressed appropriately. Failure to follow the student dress policy will lead to disciplinary action.

Search and Seizure:

Desks, lockers, and other equipment belonging to the school system, while assigned to students for their use, may be entered and searched whenever school officials have reasonable suspicion\* some contraband material may be inside. If such items are found, the items may be impounded by school officials and a receipt will be given to the student.

When possible, students will be contacted before a search is made and the desk or locker will be opened in their presence. If the student cannot be contacted, a witness from the professional staff shall be present during the inspection.

The preceding search and seizure statements shall also apply to automobiles and/or any other vehicle on school property.

\*Reasonable suspicion is based on information from such sources as faculty members, support personnel, reliable students, law enforcement officers, visual evidence, or any reasonable factors.

Search of a Student’s Person:

A student may be searched when there is reasonable suspicion\* that he/she possesses weapons, illegal drugs, stolen property, or other items harmful to the student or to the welfare of the student body. Such searches are authorized under the following conditions:

1. The action shall not be intended to embarrass, harass, or intimidate;

2. Parents/guardians shall be notified a search has been conducted;

3. The search shall be under the direct supervision of the principal;

4. The search shall be in private by a teacher or administrator of the same sex as the student;

5. At least one witness of the same sex as the student will be present throughout;

6. Students shall be given a receipt for any items impounded;

7. The principal shall make and retain a written record the search was conducted.

\*Reasonable suspicion is based on information from such sources as faculty members, support personnel, reliable students, law enforcement officers, visual evidence, or any reasonable factors.

Interrogation of Students:

No student shall be interrogated by any law enforcement authority on school property during school hours without the knowledge of the principal. All interrogations must be made under the following conditions:

1. They must be conducted in private with the principal present;

2. The parents/guardians must be contacted before any questioning begins;

3. Other non-school persons may not interrogate students;

4. DHR personnel, as authorized by law, may question students without parental consent and without school personnel present;

5. In cases where law enforcement officials have an arrest or pick-up order, the student shall leave with the officers immediately with the knowledge of the principal and no interrogation of the student shall take place at the school.

Parental Responsibilities:

This is to advise you that Section 16-28-12, Code of Alabama 1975 has established responsibilities of parents to ensure their children enroll and attend school and their children conduct themselves properly as pupils. This law further states parents who fail to require their children to attend school regularly or fail to require their children to properly conduct themselves as students shall be guilty of a misdemeanor and could receive a fine of not more than $100 or 90 days in jail. The principals of the Phenix City Schools will report weekly to the Russell County District Attorney's office the names of all students suspended from school.

**DIGITAL RESOURCES RESPONSIBLE USE POLICY**

Students must adhere to the laws, policies, and rules governing computers, including, but not limited to, copyright laws, rights of software publishers, license agreements, and personal rights of privacy created by federal and state law. Students using Phenix City Schools’ computers, programs, software, Internet connection, and networks are to understand these items are for educational use only. Any activity that may interfere with the legitimate operation of the computer networks and/or Internet access will result in disciplinary action. (See Code of Conduct offenses 2.06, Petty Theft; 2.07, Property Damage; 3.05, Stealing; or 3.08, Criminal Mischief.) In the case of computer hackers, this may include the notification of the appropriate state or federal law enforcement agency. The same shall apply to students working with non-system computers while under the supervision of school officials. In addition, vandalism of computer hardware will not be tolerated and will result in disciplinary action. (See Code of Conduct offenses 2.07 and 3.08)

**PERSONAL ELECTRONIC DEVICE POLICY**

The following is an explanation of Central High School, Central Freshman Academy, South Girard School, and Phenix City Intermediate School electronic device policy to include but is not limited to cell phones, MP3 players, laptops, iPads, Nooks, hand-held video games, etc:

1. Cell phones or other forms of electronic communication/devices may be allowed to be brought to school by students under certain conditions. Students are responsible for following all school regulations and procedures for electronic devices found in the Parent/Student handbook.
2. Any violation of the above stated policy will result in the following disciplinary action:
   * 1st offense will require a parent or legal guardian to pick up the electronic device after school. The device may be picked up that day AFTER school.
   * 2nd offense will result in the school confiscating the device for five (5) consecutive days and the device will have to be picked up by a parent or legal guardian anytime after the 5th day.
   * 3rd offense will result in the school confiscating the device for ten (10) consecutive days. The device will have to be picked up by a parent or legal guardian after the 10th day and the student is banned from bringing any form of electronic device to the school for the remainder of the school year.
   * 4th offense will result in a three (3) day out of school suspension.
   * 5th offense will result in a hearing with the Principal for further disciplinary action.
3. Any student who refuses to give his/her electronic device to an administrator will be referred to the Superintendent for a hearing that may result in placement at the alternative school.
4. Electronic devices may be picked up after school on the last day of the punishment, but before 4:00 p.m. Devices may be picked up during normal school operation hours. (7:30 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.) any time after that.
5. Possession of an electronic device is the responsibility of the student. The teachers and administration are NOT responsible for devices that are lost or stolen. Students should be diligent in maintaining possession of these devices as administrators will not conduct searches looking for lost or stolen items.
6. If a student allows another student to utilize his/her electronic device and it is in violation of the above stated policy, the device will still be confiscated accordingly. There will not be an exemption just because the student claims it is not their own cell phone, MP3 player, or video game.
7. Any electronic device that is being used at an inappropriate time will be turned over as is without any modification to it. For example, students will not be allowed to remove the SIM card or keep the headphones. The device in its entirety will be withheld.

The purpose of this policy is to allow students to bring electronic devices to school for the various reasons they may be needed, but is in place to ensure they are not a disruption to the learning process. Improper use of electronic devices is strictly prohibited and may result in disciplinary action. This includes, but is not limited to, cheating (taking pictures/video without authorization, and posting pictures/video without authorization). Note, this policy applies at the bus stop, on the school bus, and on all Phenix City School campuses. At the discretion of the administration, this offense may be considered Class III.

**UNSAFE SCHOOL CHOICE OPTION POLICY**

SUPP. NO. 03-2 INSTRUCTIONAL SERVICES

290-3-1-.02 290-3-1-.02 (1)(e)1.

**REGULATIONS GOVERNING PUBLIC SCHOOLS**

Safe School Equipment and Facilities, Laboratories, and Policies.

* Safety precautions must be implemented and adequate facilities must be provided for implementation of programs prescribed by SDE Bulletin(s).
* Effective with the 1995-96 school year and thereafter, local boards of education must:

1. Adopt a uniform policy allowing law enforcement agencies to make periodic visits to local public schools to detect the presence of illegal drugs, unannounced to anyone except the local superintendent and building principal.

2. Adopt a uniform policy prohibiting the use of tobacco products on school property and prescribing specific penalties for violating this policy.

3. Adopt and enforce a uniform policy prohibiting all persons, other than authorized law enforcement personnel, from bringing or possessing any deadly weapon or dangerous instrument on school property and prescribing specific penalties for students and school personnel who violate this policy, notwithstanding any criminal penalties which may also be imposed.

4. Local school systems which operate alternative educational programs shall provide a curriculum that stresses skills in recognizing and managing anger, alternatives to aggression (verbal and physical assault), strategies for developing self-control and personal responsibility, skills for getting along with others, success through academic achievement, and skills for success in the workplace.

All policies and actions implemented under these mandatory regulations affecting students with disabilities must comply with federal and state special education laws, regulations, and court rulings.

Unsafe School Choice Option

Definitions: A transfer option school (TOS) in the state of Alabama is one in which for three (3) consecutive school years the school has expelled one percent (1%) of the student population or five (5) students (whichever is greater) for violent criminal offenses committed on school property during school hours or committed at school-sponsored activities. The words “transfer option school,” “TOS,” or “TOS school” shall mean a “persistently dangerous school” as those words are used in the No Child Left Behind Act of 2001, Public Law 107-110, Title IX, §9532 (a) and (b). For the purpose of this definition, a “violent criminal offense” shall mean homicide; robbery; assault in the first and/or second degree; sexual battery (including rape) as these offenses are defined in the Criminal Code of Alabama (see § 13A-6-1, et.seq., Ala. Code 1975); and use of a handgun, firearm component, explosive, knife, and other “unknown weapons” as defined by the Student Incident Report (SIR).

SUPP.NO. 03-2 INSTRUCTIONAL SERVICES

290-3-1-.02(3)(e)2 290-3-1-.02(3)(e)2.

A student who becomes a victim of a violent criminal offense committed on school property during school hours or at school-sponsored activities shall be given an opportunity to transfer to a safe public school within the LEA. The LEA shall notify the student’s parent/guardian of the right to transfer as soon as practicable, not to exceed ten (10) calendar days from the date of a final determination by the school board or its designee that a violent criminal offense has occurred. All LEA transfer procedures will be observed. It shall be the policy of the Alabama State Department of Education (SDE) to notify the LEA annually when one or more of its schools have been identified as a transfer option school. Each Superintendent or his or her designee shall orally notify the Prevention and Support Services Section of the State Department of Education within twenty-four (24) hours of the decision that a violent criminal offense has occurred, followed by written confirmation. The State Department of Education will assist the LEA in resolving all safety issues. At a minimum, an LEA that has one or more schools identified as persistently dangerous must:

(a) Step 1 - Notify parents/guardians of each student attending the school within ten (10) working days that it has been identified as a transfer option school and offer students the opportunity to transfer to a safe public school within the LEA if another school is available.

(b) Step 2 - Complete the transfer for those students who opt to do so within 20 working days.

(c) Step 3 - Develop a corrective action plan to be submitted to the SDE for approval within 20 working days of the LEA’’s receipt of status.

(d) Step 4 - Implement the corrective action plan.

Once a school has been identified as a transfer option school, it can return to safe status by (1) completing Steps One through Four above and (2) completing two consecutive years with less than one (1%) of the student population or five (5) students (whichever is greater) expelled for violent criminal offenses as defined in its policy.

Author: Dr. Ed Richardson

Statutory Authority: Const. Of Ala. 1901, Amend No. 284, Code of Ala. (1975), 16-1-1, 16-2-2, 16-3-11, through 12, 16-3-14, 16-4-14, 16-8-35 through 36, 16-12-8, 16-26-1 through 3, 1982 Acts of Ala. No. 82-482, *No Child Left Behind Act* of 2001, Public Law 107-110, Title IX, §§ 9532 (a) and (b).

History: Adopted ER effective March 13, 2003; adopted ER as regular rule May 8, 2003, effective June 12, 2003.

**ADOPTED: 02/25/10 FILE: JCDAA**

STUDENT ANTI-HARASSMENT POLICY

Harassment, Violence, and Threats of Violence Prohibited

No student shall engage in or be subjected to harassment, violence, threats of violence, or intimidation by any other student that is based on any of the specific characteristics that have been identified by the Board in this policy. Students who violate this policy will be subject to disciplinary sanctions.

Definitions

1. The term “harassment” as used in this policy means a continuous pattern of intentional behavior that takes place on school property, on as school bus, or at a school-sponsored function including, but not limited to, written, electronic, verbal, or physical acts that are reasonably perceived as being motivated by any characteristic of a student, or by the association of a student with an individual who has a particular characteristic, if the characteristic falls into one of the categories of personal characteristics set forth in Section 3(b) below. To constitute harassment, a pattern of behavior may do any of the following:

* Place a student in reasonable fear or harm to his/her person or damage to his/her property.
* Have the effect of substantially interfering with the educational performance, opportunities, or benefits of a student.
* Have the effect of substantially disrupting or interfering with the orderly operation of the school.
* Have the effect of creating a hostile environment in the school, on school property, on a school bus, or at a school-sponsored function.
* Have the effect of being sufficiently severe, persistent, or pervasive enough to create an intimidating, threatening, or abusive educational environment for a student.

1. The term “violence” as used in this policy means the infliction of physical force by a student with the intent to cause injury to another student or damage to the property of another student.
2. The term “threat of violence” as used in this policy means an expression of intention to inflict injury or damage is made by a student and directed to another student.
3. The term “intimidation” as used in this policy means a threat or other action is intended to cause fear or apprehension in a student, especially for the purpose of coercing or deterring the student from participating in or taking advantage of any school program, benefit, activity or opportunity for which the student is or would be eligible.
4. The term “student” as used in this policy means a student who is enrolled in the Phenix City School System.

Description of Behavior Expected of Students

1. Students are expected to treat other students with courtesy, respect, and dignity and comply with the Code of Student Conduct. Students are expected and required (1) to comply with the requirements of law, policy, regulation, and rules prohibiting harassment, violence, or intimidation; (2) to refrain from inflicting or threatening to inflict violence, injury, or damage to the person or property of another student; and (3) to refrain from placing another student in fear of being subjected to violence, injury, or damage when such actions or threats are reasonably perceived as being motivated by any personal characteristic of the student that is identified in this policy.
2. Violence, threats of violence, harassment, and intimidation are prohibited and will be subject to disciplinary consequences and sanctions if the perpetrator of such action is found to have based the prohibited action on one or more of the following characteristics of the victim of such conduct:

* The student’s race;
* The student’s sex;
* The student’s religion;
* The student’s national origin; or
* The student’s disability.

Consequences for Violations

A series of graduated consequences for any violation of this policy will be those outlined in the Code of Student Conduct or any rule or standard adopted under authority of this policy.

Reporting, Investigating, and Complaint Resolution Procedures

1. Complaints alleging violations of this policy must be made on Board approved complaint forms available at the principal and/or counselor’s office. The complaint must be signed by the student alleging the violation or by the student’s parent or legal guardian and delivered to the principal or the principal’s designee either by mail or personal delivery. It is the sole responsibility of the affected student or the parent or legal guardian of the affected student to report incidences of harassment to the principal or the principal’s designed. The complaint shall not to be executed or filed by a school employee on behalf of the student, parent or legal guardian. At the request of the complaining student or the student’s parent or legal guardian, incidental or minor violations of the policy may be presented and resolved informally.
2. Upon receipt of the complaint, the principal or the principal’s designee will, in their sole discretion, determine if the complaint alleges a serious violation of this policy. If the principal or the principal’s designee determines that the complaint alleges a serious violation, the principal or the principal’s designee will undertake an investigation of the complaint. The investigation will entail the gathering of relevant facts and evidence and will be conducted in a reasonably prompt time period taking into account the circumstances of the complaint. If the investigation establishes a violation, appropriate disciplinary sanctions will be imposed on the offending student(s) as provided in Section 4 above. Other measures that are reasonably calculated to prevent a recurrence of the violation(s) may also be imposed by the principal or the School System.
3. Acts of reprisal or retaliation against any student who has reported a violation of this policy or sought relief provided by this policy are prohibited, and are themselves a violation of this policy. Any confirmed acts of reprisal or retaliation will be subject to disciplinary sanctions that may include any sanction, penalty, or consequence that is available to school officials under the Code of Student Conduct. A student who deliberately, recklessly, and falsely accuses another student of a violation of this policy will be subject to disciplinary sanctions as outlined in the Code of Student Conduct.
4. The complaint form developed to report violations of this policy will include a provision for reporting a threat of suicide by a student. If a threat of suicide is reported, the principal or the principal’s designee will inform the student’s parent or guardian of the report.

Promulgation of Policy and Related Procedures, Rules and Forms

This policy and any procedures, rules, and forms developed and approved to implement the policy will be published, disseminated, and made available to students, parents and legal guardians, and employees by such means and methods as are customarily used for such purposes, including publication on the Phenix City Board of Education’s website.

**DIGITAL RESOURCES** **RESPONSIBLE USE POLICY FOR ALL STUDENTS K-12**

INTRODUCTION

The following policy relates to the responsible use of the School System’s digital resources including devices, software, and networks by students. Prior to use of School System digital resources, individuals shall read this policy and sign the required Responsible Use Policy Contract.

General Use

1. Access to and use of Phenix City School System (“System”) technology resources, including Internet and email service, is a limited privilege, not a right. Students must adhere to System policies and procedures, federal, state and local laws, including, but not limited to, laws regarding libel, harassment, cyber bullying, theft, privacy, copyright, and threats. All of the System’s policies apply to electronic use. Students who use System electronic resources and/or have remote access, have the responsibility to respect and follow the guidelines set forth herein and to honor the ethical norms associated with the highest standards of conduct. The System may restrict or suspend user privileges while any alleged violation(s) are being investigated and adjudicated. Failure to comply with School Board policies and state and federal guidelines may result in the loss of access and use of electronic resources, disciplinary action by the System, and civil and/or criminal prosecution.
2. No student has the expectation of privacy as to Internet, email or computer usage. The System, either directly or with the assistance of a technology vendor, may monitor devices, systems, the Internet, email or network traffic at any time. The System reserves the right to inspect any and all files stored on any network or local computer system, including removable media, such as CDs, DVDs, SD Cards, external hard drives, and USB flash drives regardless of ownership. Students should be aware their communications are stored within System electronic resources, including deleted communications, and these communications may constitute public records, business records, with which the System must comply. Further, the System holds and does reserve the right to inspect, copy, remove, lock out any data or file, or terminate guidelines, law or other School Board policy.
3. Accessing and/or transmission of any material deemed to be in violation of any federal, state or local law is prohibited.
4. Examples of unauthorized general computer activities include, but are not limited to:
5. Engaging in any illegal or inappropriate activities;
6. Using school issued devices for storing of inappropriate content;
7. Creating security breaches including, but not limited to: intentionally sharing passwords with unauthorized individuals; unauthorized access of confidential information or of data not intended for students; or logging into a server or account the student is not expressly authorized to access;
8. Revealing personal information or that of another, such as the home address, telephone number, or Social Security number;
9. Circumventing, reconfiguring, or otherwise subverting System and network security measures, including, but not limited to, disabling antivirus software, performing port scanning or security scanning or the unauthorized execution of any form of network monitoring which will intercept data not intended for the student;
10. Sending/receiving messages, requesting information or material, or accessing information or material that is fraudulent, harassing, obscene, offensive, discriminatory, lewd, sexually suggestive, sexually explicit, pornographic, intimidating, defamatory, derogatory, violent, or which contains profanity or vulgarity, regardless of intent.
11. Messages containing jokes, slurs, epithets, pictures, caricatures, or other material demonstrating animosity, hatred, disdain, or contempt for a person or a group of people because of race, color, age, national origin, gender, religious or political beliefs, marital status, disability, sexual orientation, or any other classification protected by law;
12. Sending/receiving messages, viewing or requesting information reflecting or containing chain letters or any illegal activity, including, but not limited to, gambling;
13. Any violation of items 4. a. – h. must be reported immediately to school personnel. Items not reported may subject a student to disciplinary action.
14. In the event of a security breach or suspected security breach, resulting from theft or loss of data, unauthorized access of data, System-wide malware or virus outbreak, or any method of “hacking,” school personnel should be notified immediately. Additionally, lost or stolen computers and devices must be reported to school personnel immediately.
15. The System is required to provide Internet content filtering in an attempt to keep inappropriate electronic media out of the classroom. No content filtering system is capable of excluding all offensive material. Any site deemed inappropriate should be reported to school personnel immediately. Any unauthorized attempt to bypass or tamper with the filter is a violation of this policy and should be reported to school personnel immediately.
16. All websites created by students, or sanctioned school group representatives, created for any school-related purpose (not limited to, but including the following: class assignment, class website, group or club promotion, sports, and band are required to be housed and stored on System-provided web servers or third-party web hosting providers approved by the System. The Superintendent has the right to terminate any System website at any time for any reason.
17. The System, independently or through contracted technology vendors, has the right to remotely monitor network traffic and computer workstations for the purpose of maintaining the security of the network, troubleshooting computer repair, and assisting students with technology related problems. Students shall not be notified before monitoring or remotely accessing the student’s computer. The System recognizes that access to confidential information may be given to non-System employees in this process.

Internet Use

1. Software may not be downloaded from the Internet without specific authorization from the Information Systems Department.
2. Internet usage is subject to monitoring by the System and other external entities.
3. Students should not attempt to hide improper activity by deleting audit trails, history files and/or cookies, which store information related to Internet activity.
4. It is imperative that good judgment be utilized in viewing non-school related sites, and such utilization shall not impact the performance of the System’s information technology resources, student work performance, nor result in any additional cost to the System.
5. Examples of unauthorized Internet activities include, but are not limited to:
   1. Engaging in any illegal activities;
   2. Installing, introducing, downloading, accessing, or distributing unlicensed or unapproved software;
   3. Installing, introducing, downloading, accessing, or distributing malware of any form (including viruses, worms, etc.) through willful intent or negligence (No file received from an unknown source shall be downloaded, whether attached to an e-mail message or downloaded from the Internet.);
   4. Downloading large files such as games or videos unless specifically needed in performing school work;
   5. Visiting any inappropriate website (e.g., sexually suggestive, violent, obscene, or vulgar material; inappropriate language or profanity; racial or otherwise discriminatory content);
   6. Installing or utilizing Virtual Private Network (VPN) sites to circumvent System content filters.

Email Use

Email records are subject to the public record laws and other state and federal laws. Students may not harass, threaten, or otherwise harm others by sending obscene, abusive, or injurious messages. Sending or forwarding spam (i.e., electronic chain letters or junk mail) is not allowed.

COPPA Compliance

1. Third-Party Resources

Students in Phenix City Schools have the opportunity to interact with the most effective web-based applications for learning. Robust instruction and student engagement are often enhanced by the use of digital resources, including websites and apps. In compliance with the Children's Online Privacy Protection Act (COPPA), the School System utilizes a variety of digital resources in classrooms. These digital resources may include homework help lines, individualized education modules, online research, organizational tools, and web-based testing services.

Because many of these are third-party resources (not created by Phenix City Schools), the System abides by regulations regarding their use. Parental acceptance of this policy allows the System to provide basic information (typically students' first and last names, school and grade level) in selected web applications\*.

In compliance with the Children's Online Privacy Protection Act (COPPA) of 1998, any person under the age of 13 must receive explicit parental permission in order to sign up for any online service where personal information may be shared, unless that person is part of a subscribing school that provides COPPA consent on behalf of parents. Phenix City Schools will provide such consent on behalf of parents unless the parent properly notifies the school that they deny such permission. Parents who wish to opt out of this permission should first speak to their child's school so that they understand the impact this may have on the digital tools available to their child. If parents still wish to opt out, instructions on how to do so are found in the next section of this document.

\*A non-exhaustive list of websites and third-party resources used in Phenix City Schools requiring student logins can be found on the System’s instructional technology website.

1. Parental Right to Restrict
   1. Internet Restrictions

According to the Children’s Internet Protection Act (CIPA), parents of students under the age of 17 may prohibit their child from accessing the Internet independently while at school. This restriction applies to the student independently operating any System-owned technology to access the Internet. It does not prohibit the student from viewing Internet sites presented as part of a lesson, or from using Internet-hosted software used by the school. Parents~~,~~ who want to prohibit their child from using the Internet independently while at school~~,~~ must notify the school principal in writing within five school days of the student’s first day of attendance each school year. In these cases, school personnel will take appropriate steps to restrict the student from using System-owned technology to access the Internet beyond the scope of the lesson or assessment. It is not reasonable that school staff can directly supervise every student every minute of the day. Therefore, parents should explain this restriction to their child in order to help the school enforce their wishes.

* 1. Restrictions on Online Accounts for Students Under 13

Parents who do not want their child, who is under the age of 13, to have a user account on an educationally-appropriate website whose privacy policies have been reviewed by the System, must notify the school in writing within five school days of the student’s first day of attendance each school year.

* 1. Restrictions on Media and Web Publishing

As a general practice, teachers are instructed never to publish a minor child’s individual, identifiable photograph along with his or her full first and last name to any website. However, in the case of official printed and online publications – including social media, the school may naturally wish to publish pictures or video of students engaged in school activities. Parents who do not grant the school permission to publish their child’s image and/or intellectual property must write to the school principal within five school days of the student’s first day of attendance each school year.

**ELECTRONIC DEVICE RESPONSIBLE USE POLICY CONTRACT** **FOR STUDENTS IN GRADES 6-12**

I understand that a School System take-home device will be issued for my child. The device is capable of Internet access that is filtered while at school. I understand that it is my responsibility as parent/guardian to monitor and control my child’s use of the device while away from school. I further understand that inappropriate use is a violation of the Phenix City Board of Education Student Handbook & Code of Conduct.

The System will provide a standard device configuration. Unauthorized changes to the configuration are not allowed.

It is the student’s responsibility to ensure his or her device is fully charged at the start of each school day.

I understand that the device, like textbooks, is instructional material, and I am legally responsible for the replacement cost if it is lost, stolen, or damaged. I agree to return the device in good working order to my child’s school at the end of the school year as directed.

I agree to pay the School System a usage fee of $25 prior to receiving the device to cover accidental damage. A $25 fine will be charged for a first repair, a $50 fine for a second repair, and the student shall forfeit device privileges and pay full restitution minus depreciation adjustment for a third repair. Full restitution will be required immediately if a device is determined to be unrepairable due to the following circumstances: (1) neglect, abuse or intentional damage or loss; (2) any intentional, dishonest, fraudulent or criminal act which results in damage or loss; (3) inappropriate use as defined by the Student Code of Conduct or School Board policy; (4) insect or animal infestation or resulting damage. No more than two devices will be provided to a student during any one school year. Additional loss may result in forfeiture of use of the device by the student or other penalties at the discretion of the school.

**In the event the device is lost, stolen or damaged beyond use, the student or parent/guardian will be required to make full restitution of a new device. The School System will electronically disable any lost or stolen device, rendering it useless.**

**ANY BREACH OF THIS CONTRACT IS PUNISHABLE IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE RULES SET FORTH IN THE PHENIX CITY SCHOOL SYSTEM’S CODE OF CONDUCT & STUDENT HANDBOOK.**

**ELECTRONIC DEVICE RESPONSIBLE USE POLICY CONTRACT FOR STUDENTS IN GRADES PREK-5**

I understand that PreK-5 grade students have access to electronic devices for educational use. Students are expected to follow the specific guidelines listed below and take any additional common sense precautions to protect the device. Loss or damage resulting in failure to abide by the details below may result in full-financial responsibility. I understand that these are not take-home devices.

In the event of intentional damage, the student or parent/guardian will be required to make full restitution.

By signing the student handbook, students who wish to use the Internet and school devices have agreed they have read or been read to and agree to follow the Responsible Use Policy.

STUDENT DEVICE USE AND GUIDELINES - all students will sign a device use agreement at the beginning of each school year. The guidelines are as follows:

* I understand the devices are provided for at-school use and may not be taken home for any reason.
* I will keep devices clean.
* I will not eat or drink near devices.
* I will keep up with the device that has been loaned to me during the school day.
* I will always carry a device with two hands or by “hugging” it. I will never run while carrying it.
* I will not take a device out of the classroom unless my teacher tells me to.
* I will never take a device into the restroom.
* I will not stack anything on top of a device.
* I will never put a device where it may fall or get broken.
* If the device is in a protective case, I will not remove it.
* I will not write, draw, etch, or place stickers on a device.
* I will let my teacher know right away if the device is not working properly or if the battery is low.

**ANY BREACH OF THIS CONTRACT IS PUNISHABLE IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE RULES SET FORTH IN THE PHENIX CITY SCHOOL SYSTEM’S CODE OF CONDUCT & STUDENT HANDBOOK.**

**GLOSSARY**

Accessory to an Infraction: An accessory is a person who assists in the commission of a Code of Conduct infraction, but who does not actually participate in the commission of the infraction as a joint principal.

Alcohol: (liquor law violations-possession, use or sale): The violation of laws or ordinances prohibiting the manufacture, sale, purchase, transportation, possession, or under the influence of intoxicating alcoholic beverages. This would include being under the influence at school, school-sponsored events and any student transportation provided by the local board of education.

Arson: (setting a fire on/in school property): A person commits the crime of arson if he/she intentionally damages a building or structure or puts a building or structure at risk of damage by starting or maintaining a fire or causing an explosion.

Examples: Firecrackers, fireworks and trash can fires would be included in this category if they are contributing factors to a damaging fire. Without a fire, firecrackers and fireworks are included in the weapons category. This category does not include a simple act of lighting a match.

Assault: This category refers to an individual who harms another person as follows:

1. With intent to disfigure another person seriously and permanently, or to destroy, and amputate or disable permanently a member or organ of his/her body, he/she causes such an injury to any person; or
2. Under circumstances manifesting extreme indifference to the value of human life, he/she recklessly engages in conduct which creates a grave risk of death to another person, and thereby cause serious physical injury to any person; or
3. In the course of and in furtherance of the commission or attempted commission of arson, burglary, escape, kidnapping, rape, robbery, sodomy, or any other felony clearly dangerous to human life, or of immediate flight there from, he/she causes a serious physical injury to another person; or

4. While driving under the influence of alcohol or a controlled substance, or any combination thereof in violation of § 32-5A-191, Code of Alabama, l975, he/she causes serious bodily injury to the person of another with a motor vehicle; or

5. With intent to cause physical injury to another person, he/she causes physical injury to any person by means of a deadly weapon or a dangerous instrument; or

6. With intent to prevent a peace officer, as defined in §36-21-60, Code of Alabama, l975, or emergency medical personnel or a firefighter from performing a lawful duty, he/she intends to cause serious physical injury and he/she causes serious physical injury to any person; or

7. With intent to cause serious physical injury to a teacher or to an employee of a public education institution during or as a result of the performance of his or her duty, he/she causes physical injury to any person; or

8. For purposes other than lawful medical or therapeutic treatment, he/she intentionally causes stupor, unconsciousness, or other physical or mental impairment or injury to another person by administering to him or her, without his or her consent, a drug, substance or preparation capable of producing the intended harm; or

9. With intent to cause physical injury to another person, he/she causes physical injury to any person; or

1. He/she recklessly causes physical injury to another person; or

11. He/she causes physical injury to another person by means of a deadly weapon or a dangerous instrument.

Bomb: An explosive weapon detonated by impact, proximity to an object, a timing mechanism, or other predetermined means. This includes any of various weapons detonated to release destructive material such as smoke or gas. If the offense involved the actual placement of a bomb or one sent through the mail, regardless of whether the bomb explodes or not, code the offense as assault and code the explosives/incendiary category under Weapons-Explosives, Incendiary or Poison Gas. For additional information see also Weapons and Assault.

Bomb Threat: To unlawfully place any person in fear of bodily harm by threat of explosives by any means of communication regardless as to whether or not a bomb actually exists.

Brass Knuckles: A weapon worn on the hand for the purposes of offense or defense, so made that in hitting with the fist considerable damage is inflicted. Possession, use or intention of use of brass knuckles to inflict harm on another person, or to intimidate any person. The possession, use or intention to use brass knuckles should be reported. For additional information see also Weapons and Assault.

Burglary: The unlawful entry into a building or other structure with the intent to commit a crime. This applies to school buildings or activities related to a school function. A person commits burglary if he/she knowingly enters or remains unlawfully in a building with intent to commit theft or a felony therein and, if in effecting entry or while in the building or immediate flight there from, he/she or another participant in the crime:

1. Is armed with explosives or a deadly weapon; or
2. Causes physical injury to any person who is not a participant in the crime; or
3. Uses or threatens the immediate use of a dangerous instrument; or
4. Knowingly enters or remains unlawfully in a building with intent to commit a crime therein.

Cellular Phone Use: Phenix City Public Schools recognizes the value of allowing parents and students the ability to communicate before and after school hours. Cellular phones, while convenient to meet this need, can be used in an abusive way that can interrupt the learning process, which is unacceptable. Therefore, the Phenix City Board of Education extends to students in grades 8-12 the privilege to possess cellular phones at school under the following conditions:

Parents should refer to each school’s Parent/Student Handbook for regulations and procedures for cell phone possession/use in grades 8-12. Students in 7th grade involved in extracurricular activities that hold practices/events may be allowed to have a cellular phone. Parents must consult with the school administration and sponsors/coaches in order to get permission.

Cellular phones may be used only at the conclusion of an extracurricular activity or with expressed permission of the sponsor, teacher, or coach. ***Rationale:*** We do not want cell phones ringing *during* cheerleader practice, Beta Club meeting, etc.

Cellular phones with cameras capable of transmitting or receiving images may never be used for such purposes. In other words, phones that are capable of taking photos or video may be brought to school, but must be turned off and never used for such purposes. It is in violation of policy to take an authorized picture or video to transmit them to other devices (i.e. texting/emailing pictures or video) or post to the internet (posting picture or video in Facebook, Twitter, YouTube, etc). Violation of this policy may be considered a Class III offense and be punished accordingly.

Cellular phones used to photograph or video tests, school work, teachers, or other students may be considered a Class III offense and will be punished accordingly.

If a cell phone rings during class, it will immediately be confiscated and must be picked up by the parent or guardian from the main office. “Forgetting” to turn-off the cell phone is not an excuse. If a student violates any part of the above policy, the privilege of having and using a cell phone at school may be permanently prohibited.

Neither the local administration nor the Board of Education assumes responsibility in any circumstances whatsoever for the loss, theft, or destruction of any cellular phones that are brought to school at any time before, during, or after school hours.

Chains: Possession, use or intention of use of any chains (any not being used for the purpose normally intended and capable of harming an individual) to inflict harm on another person, or to intimidate any person.

Contraband: (School defined): In general, any property which is unlawful or in violation of school board policy to produce or possess.

Criminal Mischief: A person commits the crime of criminal mischief if, with intent to damage property, and having no right to do so or any reasonable ground to believe that he/she has such a right, he/she inflicts damages to property.

Defiance of Authority: Willful disobedience of a direct order of instruction from a school board employee. A contemptuous opposition or disregard of an order of instruction from a school board employee or others having legal authority (such as police or firemen) openly expressed in words or actions.

Disorderly Conduct: (serious class or campus disruption, etc.): Any act which substantially disrupts the orderly conduct of a school function; behavior which substantially disrupts the orderly learning environment or poses a threat to the health, safety and/or welfare of students, staff or others. If the action results in a more serious incident, report the more serious incident. Alabama law states that a person commits the crime of disorderly conduct, if with intent to cause public inconvenience, annoyance or alarm, or recklessly creating a risk thereof, he/she:

1. Engaged in fighting or in violent tumultuous or threatening behavior; or

2. Makes unreasonable noise; or

3. In a public place uses abusive or obscene language or makes an obscene gesture; or

4. Without lawful authority, disturbs any lawful assembly or meeting of persons; or

5. Obstructs vehicular or pedestrian traffic, or a transportation facility; or

6. Congregates with other persons in a public place and refuses to comply with a lawful order.

Drug: (illegal drug possession, sale or use/under the influence): The unlawful use, cultivation, manufacture, distribution, sale, purchase, possession, transportation or importation of any controlled drug or narcotic substance, or equipment and devices used for preparing or taking drugs or narcotics. Includes being under the influence or possessing of drugs at school, at school sponsored events or on school sponsored transportation or substances represented as drugs. Use should be reported only if students are caught in possessing, transferring, or in the act of using, are tested and use found by an officer during/after arrest or are discovered to have used during the course of the investigation. **This does not mean that schools will test for this nor be asked to perform searches beyond those already authorized for school personnel.** Category includes over-the-counter medications, counterfeit drugs, and any other substance if abused by the student. This category does not include tobacco.

Electronic Pager/Unauthorized Communication Device: The unauthorized use of any electronic communication device (beeper, phone, etc.)

Explosives: See Bombs, Bomb Threats and Weapons

Expulsion: An action, authorized by the local board, whereby the student is usually removed from school for an extended period of time. In order to return to school, the student must initiate and follow the board specified procedures.

Extortion: A person commits the crime of extortion if he/she knowingly obtains by threat control over the property of another, with intent to deprive him of his property. Record under Robbery.

An example of extortion would be when one student threatens another student and demands lunch money.

Fire: See Arson

Fighting: Any significant physical conflict, biting or other contact, exchange of blows between two or more individuals, or physical conflict in which injury occurs or fighting continue.

Fire alarm: A person commits a crime of rendering a false alarm if he/she knowingly causes a false alarm or fire or other emergency involving danger to person or property to be transmitted to or within an official or volunteer fire department or any other governmental agency or to be transmitted to any building housing handicapped or immobile people.

Firearms: See Weapon

Forgery: A person is guilty of forgery if, with purpose to defraud or injure anyone, or with knowledge that he is facilitating a fraud or injury to be perpetrated by anyone, the person:

1. Alters any writing of another without his authority; or

2. Makes, completes, executes, authenticates, issues or transfers any writing so that it purports to be the act of another who did not authorize that act, or to have been executed at a time or place or in a numbered sequence other than was in fact the case, or to be a copy of an original when no such original existed: or

3. Utters any writing which he knows to be forged in a manner specified in paragraph (1) or (2).

Gambling: To bet on the outcome of a game, contest, or other event, play a game of chance for stakes, or take a risk in the hopes of gaining an advantage. A person commits the crime of gambling if he/she knowingly advances or profits from unlawful gambling activities as a player.

Gang or Gang-Related: A gang is a somewhat organized group of some duration, sometimes characterized or perceived by turf concerns, symbols, special dress, and colors. The group is recognized as a gang by its members and others. The incident is gang-related if it is gang motivated, if gang membership caused the incident or was a contributing factor to actions that happened during the incident. For example, an incident of vandalism or robbery might be a part of an initiation into a gang or a fight might be caused by gang rivalry. Report the incident as gang related only if you are sure that gang membership contributed to that incident.

Graffiti: The damaging of school property by crude writing or drawing.

Guns: See Weapons

Harassment/Bullying of Students: A person commits the crime of harassment if, with intent to harass, annoy or alarm another person, he/she:

1. Strikes, shoves, kicks, or otherwise touches a person or subjects him to physical contact; or

2. Directs abusive or obscene language or makes an obscene gesture towards another person.

A person commits the crime of harassing communication if, with intent to harass or alarm another person, he/she:

1. Communicates with a person, anonymously or otherwise, by telephone, telegraph, mail or any other form of written or electronic communication, in a manner likely to harass or cause alarm; or

2. Makes a telephone call, whether or not a conversation ensues, with no purpose of legitimate communication; or

3. Telephones another person and addresses to or about such other person any lewd or obscene words or language.

Hate Crime: Crimes that manifest evidence or prejudice based on race, religion, disability, or sexual orientation including, where appropriate, crimes of murder, non-negligent manslaughter, forcible rape, aggravated assault, simple assault, intimidation, arson, and destruction, damage, or vandalism of property.

Indecent Exposure: A person commits the act of indecent exposure if he exposes his genitals or her breast under circumstances in which he knows his conduct is likely to cause affront or alarm in any public place or on the private premises of another or so near thereto as to be seen from such private premises. Indecency may also include the exposure of undergarments or skin due to sagging of pants or blouses that are inappropriately revealing.

Inciting Student Disorder: Leading, encouraging or assisting in major disturbances which result in destruction/damage to property and/or injury to others or disrupts the normal routine operations of the school.

Knife: This category includes using a knife, possession of a knife or intention to use to inflict harm on another person, or to intimidate any person.

Larceny/Theft: (personal or school property or from a vehicle on school property): The unlawful taking, carrying, leading, riding or driving away another's property with intent to convert it or to deprive the owner thereof. The essential elements of a larceny are an actual or constructive taking away of the goods or property of another without the consent and against the will of the owner and with a felonious intent.

Examples are: pocket picking, purse or backpack snatching if left unattended or no force used to take it from the owner, theft from a building, theft from a machine or device which is operated or activated by the use of a coin or token and all other type of larcenies.

A person commits the crime of theft of property if:

1. There is intent to deprive the owner of his property; or

2. If he/she knowingly obtains by deception control over the property of another, with intent to deprive the owner of his property.

Menacing: A person commits the crime of menacing if, by physical action, he intentionally places or attempts to place another person in fear of imminent serious physical injury.

Motor Vehicle Theft: (including attempted): Theft or tempted theft of a motor vehicle. This category includes any propelled vehicle and such term includes any propelled device by which any person or property is transported on land, water or in the air, and includes motor vehicles, motorcycles, motorboats, and aircraft, and any vessel, whether propelled by machinery or not.

A person commits the crime of unauthorized use of a vehicle if:

1. Knowing that he/she does not have the consent of the owner, he/she takes, operates, exercises control over or otherwise uses a propelled vehicle; or

2. Having custody of a propelled vehicle pursuant to an agreement between himself or another and the owner thereof whereby the actor or another is to perform for compensation a specific service for the owner involving the maintenance, repair or use of the vehicle, he/she intentionally uses or operates it, without the consent of the owner, for his own purpose in a manner constituting a gross deviation from the agreed purpose; or

3. Having custody of a propelled vehicle pursuant to an agreement with the owner thereof whereby it is to be returned to the owner at a specified time, he/she knowingly retains or withholds possession thereof, without consent of the owner, for so lengthy a period beyond the specified time as to render the retention or possession a gross deviation from the agreement.

Persistent Willful Disobedience: Reoccurring, intentional violation of the Student Code of Conduct as determined by the school administrator.

Pipe: This offense includes possession, use or intention of use of a pipe (any length of metal not being used for the purpose it was normally intended) to inflict harm on another person, or to intimidate any person resulting in any of state defined incident descriptions and/or one or more disciplinary actions.

Possession: To have as property; own; to exert influence or control over. For example: Items found in student lockers, automobiles, clothing are considered to be in the possession of the student.

Razor Blade: This offense includes possession, use or intention of use of a razor blade to inflict harm on another person, or to intimidate any person resulting in any of the state defined incident descriptions and/or one or more disciplinary actions.

Reckless Endangerment: If the conduct results in an injury, then the incident is recorded under assault.

Robbery: (using force): The taking or attempting to take anything of value that is owned by another person or organization, under confrontational circumstances by force or threat of force or violence and/or by putting the victim in fear. A key difference between robbery and larceny is that a threat or assault is involved in a robbery. Examples include: extortion of lunch money.

A person commits the crime of robbery if he/she:

Violates § 13A-8-43, Code of Alabama, 1975; and

a. Is armed with a deadly weapon or dangerous instrument; or

b. Causes serious physical injury to another.

Possession then and there of an article used or fashioned in a manner to lead any person who is present reasonably to believe it to be a deadly weapon or dangerous instrument, or any verbal or other representation by the defendant that he/she is then and there so armed.

Violates § 13A-8-41, Code of Alabama, l975, and he/she is aided by another person actually present.

3. Uses force against the person of the owner or any person present with intent to overcome his physical resistance or physical power of resistance; or threatens the imminent use of force against the person of the owner or any person present with intent to compel acquiescence to the taking of or escaping with the property.

School Employee, Assault On: Record in the Assault category. This category refers to an individual who:

With intent to cause serious physical injury to a teacher or to an employee of a public education institution during or as a result of the performance of his or her duty, he/she causes physical injury to any person. For purposes other than lawful medical or therapeutic treatment, he/she intentionally causes stupor, unconsciousness, or other physical or mental impairment or injury to another person by administering to him or her, without his or her consent, a drug, substance or preparation capable of producing the intended harm. See also Assault.

Sexual Assault: (forcible sex offenses, includes attempted): Oral, anal or vaginal penetration by, or union with, the sexual organ of another or the anal or vaginal penetration of another by any other object. Report under Sexual Offenses.

Sexual Offense: (lewd behavior, indecent exposure): This includes sexual intercourse, sexual contact or other unlawful behavior or conduct intended to result in sexual gratification without force or threat of force and where the victim is capable of giving consent. Includes indecent exposure (exposure of private body parts to the sight of another person in a lewd or indecent manner in a public place); and the obscenity (conduct which by community standards is deemed to corrupt public morals by its indecency and/or lewdness; such as phone calls or other communication, unlawful manufacture, publishing, selling, buying or possessing materials, such as literature or photographs.

Sexual Harassment:

* + - * 1. To discriminate against a student in any course or program of study to any educational

institution, in the evaluation of academic achievement or in providing benefits, privileges and placement services on the basis of that student's submission to or rejection of sexual advances or requests for sexual favors by administrators, staff, teachers, students or other school board employees; and

2. To create or allow to exist an atmosphere of sexual harassment, defined as deliberate, repeated and unsolicited physical actions, gestures or verbal or written comments of a sexual nature, when such conduct has the purpose or effect of interfering with a student's academic performance or creating an intimidate, hostile or offensive learning environment.

Keys to Definition: Unwanted, repeated verbal or physical sexual behavior which is offensive and objectionable to the recipient, causes discomfort or humiliation and interferes with school performance.

Examples include: behaviors such as leering, pinching, grabbing, suggestive comments or jokes, pressure to engage in sexual activity and the following:

Using the computer to leave sexual messages or playing sex computer games; Rating an individual; for example, on a scale from 1 to 10; "Wedgies" - pulling underwear up at the waist so it goes between the buttocks; Making kissing sounds or smacking sounds; licking the lips suggestively; "Spiking" - pulling down someone's pants; Howling, catcalls, whistles; Touching (breasts, buttocks, etc.); Verbal comments (about parts of the body, clothing, etc.); Spreading sexual rumors; Sexual or dirty jokes; Massaging the neck and shoulders; and Touching oneself sexually in front of others

Examples include: entering or downloading pornographic content (words or pictures) onto school computers.

Stun Gun: See Weapons

Suspension, Out of School: Temporary removal of a student from a school and the school program. It does not include suspension for less than one complete day, Success Academy placement, or reassignment to another education program or class where the student will receive instruction under the supervision of the local education agency or referral to certificated employee to provide services.

Teacher, Assault On: This category refers to an individual who with intent to cause serious physical injury to a teacher or to an employee of a public education institution during or as a result of the performance of his or her duty, he/she causes physical injury to any person. For purposes other than lawful medical or therapeutic treatment, he/she intentionally causes stupor, unconsciousness, or other physical or mental impairment or injury to another person by administering to him or her, without his or her consent, a drug, substance or preparation capable of producing the intended harm.

Terroristic Threats: Act 94-784 of the Alabama Administrative Code sets forth guidelines for schools to follow when a student violates local board of education policies concerning drugs, alcohol, weapons, physical harm, or threatened physical harm to a person.

School safety is paramount to the Phenix City Board of Education. Terroristic threats of any kind in Phenix City schools will be taken seriously and dealt with in a swift, severe, and consistent manner. Specifically, terroristic threats will be further defined as: any communication or actions regarding students or school staff which threatens by any means to commit any crime of violence or to damage any property by doing any of the following:

* Intentionally or recklessly terrorizing another person;
* Causing the disruption of school activities;
* Causing the evacuation of a building, place of assembly or other serious public inconvenience.

Making terroristic threats will be considered a Class III offense and punished accordingly as described in the Student Code of Conduct.

Theft of Property: A person commits the crime of theft of property if he/she:

1. Knowingly obtains or exerts unauthorized control over the property of another, with intent to deprive the owner of his property; or

2. Knowingly obtains by deception control over the property of another, with intent to deprive the owner of his property.

Threat/Intimidation: (physical or verbal threat or intimidation): To unlawfully place another person in fear of bodily harm through verbal threats without displaying a weapon or subjecting the person to actual physical attack.

Tobacco: (possession, use): The possession, use, distribution or sale of tobacco products or paraphernalia (lighters, matches, etc.) to include but not limited to electronic cigarettes, on school grounds, school sponsored events and on transportation to and from school or other school sponsored transportation.

Trespassing: (school property or school function): To enter or remain on a public school campus or school board facility without authorization or invitation and with no lawful purpose for entry, including students under suspension or expulsion, and unauthorized persons who enter or remain on campus or school board facility after being directed to leave by chief administrator or designee of the facility, campus or function. A person commits the crime of criminal trespass if he/she knowingly enters or remains unlawfully in a building or upon real property which is fenced or enclosed in a manner designed to exclude intruders.

Truancy/Unauthorized Absence: Any unexcused absence as determined by the local school administrator. Included in this category is skipping and/or cutting class. Excessive tardiness is considered a type of truancy and will be treated as such.

Vandalism: (destruction of school or personal property): the willful and/or malicious destruction, damage or defacement of public or private property, real or personal, without the consent of the owner or the person having custody or control of it. This category includes graffiti.

Weapons Possession: (includes firearms and other weapons): Firearms (defined in Section 921 of Title 18 of the United States Code) include:

1. Any weapon (including a starter gun) which will or is designed to or may readily be converted to expel a projectile by the action of an explosive.

2. The frame or receiver of any weapon described above.

3. Any firearm muffler or firearm silencer.

4. Any destructive device, which includes:

a. Explosive, incendiary or poison gas

An explosive is any chemical compound or mixture that has the property of yielding readily to combustion or oxidation upon application of heat, flame or shock, including but not limited to dynamite, nitroglycerin, trinitrotoluene or ammonium nitrate when combined with other ingredients to form an explosive mixture, blasting caps and detonators.

This category does not include Class C common fireworks. It does include the following: a bomb, grenade, and/or a rocket having a propellant charge of more than four ounces, missile having an explosive or incendiary charge of more than one quarter ounce, mine, or similar device.

b. Any weapon that will, or which may be readily converted to, expel a projectile by the action of an explosive or other propellant, and which has any barrel with a bore or more than one-half inch in diameter.

c. Any combination or parts either designed or intended for use in converting any device into any destructive device described in the two immediately preceding examples, and from which a destructive device may be readily assembled. This does not include antique firearms nor Class C common fireworks.

d. Other weapons:

Possession, use or intention of use of any instrument or object to inflict harm on another person, or to intimidate any person. Included in this category are all types of knives, chains (any not being used for the purpose of which it was normally intended and capable of harming an individual), pipe (any length of metal not being used for the purpose it was normally intended), razor blades or similar instruments with sharp cutting edges, ice picks, dirks, other pointed instruments (including pencils or pens), nunchucks, brass knuckles, Chinese stars, billy clubs, tear gas gun, electrical weapons or device (stun gun), BB or pellet gun, explosives or propellants. Possession of any type of knife (including a pocket or pen knife) is included here.

Examples include: any type of firearms, might include toy guns if they are authentic replicas or are used in a threatening manner, firecrackers, fireworks, M80's, and mace pepper gas.